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GUSA 
Endorses 
Kilpatrick 

by Ed Walters 
HOYA Assistant News Editor 

  

  

The Georgetown University Stu- 
dent Assembly (GUSA) over- 
whelmingly endorsed incumbent 
candidate James Kilpatrick for re- 

election to the Advisory 
Neighborhood Commission (ANC) 
at Sunday’s meeting, by a vote of 11-1. 
Kilpatrick and rival candidates Victo- 
ria Espinel (SLL 89) and attorney 
Grace Bateman were present at the 
assembly meeting seeking an en- 
dorsement in today’s elections. 

“I am the incumbent commission- 
er,” Kilpatrick said to the students, 
“and I work for you. I don’t represent 
Georgetown University and I don’t 
represent the city.” 

Kilpatrick has served as the local 
ANC district representative for the 
past two years. He cited “hands-on 
experience” as his major advantage 
in the campaign. “I know the issues, 
and to a large extent, I have shaped 

those issues myself,” Kilpatrick said. 
Espinel, a 10 year resident of the 

Georgetown area, stressed the need 

for student involvement in the ANC, 
“Students deserve to have someone 
on the board who understands their 
concerns,” she said. 

Espinel said that her candidacy 
was a “historic opportunity” for stu- 
dents and added that student 
involvement on. the recently formed 

arbitration committee between the 
ANC and GU representatives was a 
sign that “students are residents, tco.” 

Bateman said that her experience 
as an attorney would help her to serve 
as the representative of district 2E-02. 
“Every lawyer must be a good negoti- 
ator,” she said, “and many of the 

continued on page 5 
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‘Students for Dukakis’ campaign for their candidate on the Key Bridge during rush hour. 
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GU Students Join in Rally for Dukakis 
  

by Mark Chubb 
HOYA Sports Editor 
  

Passing cars honked in support of 
the approximately 30 area university 
students and DC residents rallying 
for Democratic presidential candi- 
date Gov. Michael Dukakis yesterday 
afternoon in front of the White 
+House. 

Eleven Georgetown students from 
the campus chapter of College Dem- 
ocrats joined the demonstrators, 
chanting “Dukakis: on your side” - 
Some of the rally calls also reflected 
the name-calling which has charac- 
terized the campaign. 

The support group also included 
students from George Mason, Ameri- 

can and George Washington 
universities. 

The rally was one of several last 
minute campaign activities that 

Political activist Wavy Gravy poses with his presidential candidate, Nobody. 

  
  

‘Nobody’ Shows Concern 
Regarding Voter Turnout 
  

by Nicole Wong and Eugene Sloan 
HOYA Staff Writers 
  

A ragtag group of political activists 
rolled into Lafayette Plaza Monday, 

completing a cross-country campaign 
to bring people to the voting polls. 
Who is their candidate? Nobody. 

News Feature 
  

To Hugh “Wavy Gravy” Romney 
and his fellow campaigners, “No- 
body,” the name given to a set of plas- 
tic chattering teeth, seems to be the 

best choice for president. 
Gravy powers the campaign with 

his comedic style. But as a political 

activist in clown’s clothing, Gravy 
helps drive home an important mes- 
sage: people have to vote, people have 
to act, or else the government slips 
between their fingers. When Gravy 
grabs the chattering teeth and en- 
dorses them as a candidate, he is crit- 

icizing the majority of Americans 
who do, through not voting, vote for 

no one. 
“Nobody keeps all his campaign 

promises. Nobody will lower your 
taxes. Nobody is the peace candidate. 
Nobody has put an end to nuclear 
power,” their campaign platform 
reads. These and other issues, skirted 

by the other two candidates this elec- 
tion year, are concerns which “No- 

continued on page 8 

Georgetown College Democrats have 
participated in during the past week. 
The group also held a demonstration 
last Friday to show their support to 
commuters on Key Bridge. 

Representatives of the GU College 
Republicans and Students for Bush 
were unable to be reached for com- 
ment concerning their activities. 

Bruce Caslow, the chairman of the 
DC chapter of Students for Dukakis 
said that the main reason for yester- 
«day’s rally was “to get people out to 
vote. Republicans have traditionally 
had a higher turnout rate than the 
Democrats. The demonstration is to 
show young people as symbols of the 
future who care about the future.” 

Despite the latest Washington 
Post/ABC News poll, which shows 

Dukakis trailing Republican candi- 
date George Bush by a 54 to 44 

  

percent margin, Caslow said that the 
race may be closer than it appears. “If 
you ask which students are passion- 
ately for George Bush, I think your 
percentages are pretty small and are 
going to dwindle even more if you ask 
who supports both Bush and 
Quayle.” 

“This election is especially impor- 
tant for students,” said Rob Reid 
(SFS 91), who attended the White 
House demonstration as well as a 
‘campaign drive for Dukakis in Phila- 
‘delphia. : A i 

Steve Spahn (SFS ’92) said support 
for the campaign, particularly 
among the freshmen class has been 
very energetic, although in the recent 
HOYA poll the class of 1992 was 
found to be the most conservative 
class. “That might in part be because 
Mom and Dad voted Republican,” 
Spahn said. 

Gridders 
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by Nicole Wong 
HOYA News Editor 
  

Finding the established channels 
to administrative ears ineffective, a 

diverse group of GU students has 
formed a grassroots movement to 
catch university officials’ attention. 
“Student Empowerment” will hold its 
third meeting this Thursday to dis- 
cuss student complaints and sugges- 
tions about the Leavey Student Cen- 
ter and action to increase the stu- 
dents’ role in it, according to Robin 

Sirota (SLL ’89). 
The idea for the organization be- 

gan with Spencer Reisinger (SFS 89) 
and Cornell Womack (CAS ’90), who 

said they were unhappy with the 
Leavey Student Center, according to 
Sirota. Although the group is now 
concentrating on voicing complaints 
about the new building and its regu- 
lations, Sirota said they could eventu- 

ally address other campus issues as 
well. 

“At the first meeting there were 
maybe 20 people, mostly a group of 
friends,” Sirota said. “We decided, if 
this was really going to work, we were 
going to need a more diverse base. At 
the last meeting there were about 60 
people, conservative and liberal.” 

Students from several student or- 
ganizations attended the last meeting, 

including members of the Progressive 
Student Union (PSU), Corp . Presi- 
dent Joe Lawver (SBA 89), GU Stu- 
dent ‘Association “Vice : President 
Justin Falvey (SBA 90), and GUSA 
Election Commissioner Clifford 

Strong (SES ’89). 
“The general consensus of the 

group is that student views are, in 

many cases, not represented on cam- 
pus. This in a large part is 
exemplified in the Leavey Center,” 
Strong said. “This is a student center 

  

: Student Group Seeks 

Alternative Channels 
more in word than in actuality.” 

The group has organized to pass \ 
out flyers to all the campus 
dormitories as well as a survey about 
the Leavey Center. If this week's re- 
cruiting campaign is successful, 
Sirota anticipates a group of approxi- 
mately 100 students at the next meet- 
ing. 

Presently, there is only a “loose 
leadership” in the group, according to 
Reisinger. “No one person is really in 
charge. It's more of a revolving 
chairmanship. The point is that the 
group means something different to 
everybody.” : 

Student Empowerment is only just 
starting to probe its potential, accord- 
ing to Sirota. “It’s about us, as stu- 
dents, realizing our power together,” 

she said. 
The growing enthusiasm for the 

group seems to indicate a problem 
with the student government voice, 

according to Strong. “The very mech- 
anism set up to inform students has 

failed. GUSA keeps things within it- 
self and the representatives are not 

giving what information that they 
may know. The information is not 
reaching the students,” he said. 
“GUSA is basically a legal body 

that has to go through certain chan- 
nels,” said Jorge Cortinas (CAS 89), 
who is helping with the organization 
of Student Empowerment. “But it’s 
hit a wall. This body can do things by 
taking direct action.” 

“The response has. béen s0-posi= , wus | 
tive,” Cortinas added. 

“Student Empowerment is an ac- 
tion-oriented body,” Strong said. “I 
think part of the reason the estab- 
lished methods of representation are 
not always successful is because they 
are established, they are trying to 
work within the framework. Maybe 
this requires going out of the frame.” 

Five-Year Plan May Rent Properties to Faculty 
by Chris Reid 

HOYA Managing Editor 
  

Georgetown University plans to 
rent its Investment Properties 
townhouses to faculty and staff, ac- 

cording to the university's five-year 
plan, replacing the current student 
residents in order to improve com- 
munity relations. 

Vice President of Administration 
and Facilities Charles Meng said that 
the plan was not definite. “We're 
looking at all sorts of options,” Meng 
said. 

“Over time, we want to revert the 
townhouses to residential use consis- 

tent with the adjoining community,” 

Meng said. 
Incumbent Advisory  Neigh- 

borhood Commissioner Jeffrey 
Kilpatrick said he would not vote for 
the university’s master plan to con- 
vert the zoning of the area if it would 
mean displacing students. “I think 
the community should have this di- 
versity, which includes students,” 
Kilpatrick said. 
Meng said, however, that the com- 

munity sees things differently. “The 
community does not believe [in keep- 
ing the Georgetown townhouses in 
student hands] at all, so there’s got to 
be some balance someplace,” Meng 
said. 

The university would not stop rent- 

Election Voting Trends 
  

by Nicholas Mack 
HOYA Contributing Editor 
  

If recent elections are any indica- 
tion, participation in today’s presi- 
dential election may drop below the 
51.1 percent turnout recorded in 1948, 
the lowest in the 20th century. 

According to the U.S. Census Bu- 
reau, voter turnout has been declin- 

ing since 1960, when 63.1 percent of 
America’s voters elected John F. Ken- 
nedy to the presidency. 
  

News Analysis 
  

More recently, the 1986 Senate 
elections reflected this trend: 37 
percent of the eligible voters partici- 
pated, the lowest turnout since 1942. 

Some experts say they are concerned 
by the development of this trend in a 
country which used to boast of voting 
rates of nearly 80 percent. According 
to Michael Oreskes of The New York 
Times, the voting records for primary 
elections are even worse, where 

turnout rates of 25 percent are consid- 
ered high. 

According to Arlen J. Large of The 
Wall Street Journal, voter apathy has 
dominated in some of the country’s 
“landslide” elections. Franklin Roo- 
sevelt attracted 35 percent of the pop- 
ular vote in 1936, although 43 percent 
of eligible Americans did not vote; 
Lyndon Johnson came close to over- 

taking apathy in his 1964 presidential 
bid, winning 37.8 percent of the vote 
while 38.1 percent of America sat at 
home, according to the Census Bu- 
reau. 

In the last presidential election 
Ronald Reagan received 31 percent 
of the constituency, but he still trailed 
the 47 percent of Americans who 
avoided the polls. 

At the college level, voter apathy is 
less dramatic. According to Julianne 
Marley of the United States Students’ 
Association, an organization that en- 
courages student level voter registra- 
tion and political participation, al- 
though the 18-24 age bracket tradi- 
tionally has the worst turnout record, 
students involved in some form of 
higher education vete at rates signifi- 
cantly higher than the national aver- 
age. 

In 1984, 41 percent of 18-24 year old 
voters cast their ballots, according to 

the Census Bureau. Within this age 
group, those at some level of higher 
education voted at a rate of 54 
percent, while those not involved in 

higher education voted at a rate of 36 
percent. 

College student voting perform- 
ance reflects the importance of regis- 
tration in participation: of the 50 
percent of college students who regi- 
stered in 1984, 80 percent went to the 

voting polls, according to the Census 
Bureau. 

Several explanations for rising vot- 

ing to students unless there is “ade- 
quate dormitory space. That's the first 
thing,” Meng added. When invest- 
ment properties are no longer availa- 
ble to students, Meng said he believes 
some will seek other off-campus ac- 
commodations simply because they 
prefer living off-campus. 

Georgetown University Student 
Association President Mark Johnson 
(CAS ’89) said that the plan will force 
students to move into housing which 
is farther from campus. “It's some- 
thing we should definitely fight,” 
Johnson said at Sunday’s assembly 
meeting. 

The university still faces the prob- 

lem of renting the townhouses to fac- 
ulty and staff. Most of the houses are 
small with only two bedrooms and 
“faculty and staff can find better 
housing elsewhere,” Meng said. 

The university has considered ren- 
ovating and making additions to the 
townhouses to make them more at- 
tractive to faculty and staff members, 
Meng said. The university would like 
to move offices such as the Alumni 
Association, currently located in a 

house at 36th and O streets, to on- 
campus offices. 

“The community prefers us to per- 
form our activities within the walls 
[of the campus],” Meng said. 

Reflect Public Apathy 
er apathy exist, ranging from feelings 
of alienation from the issues to prob- 
lems within the registration system it- 
self. James Riechly of the Brookings 
Institution, a conservative research 
organization based in DC, suggests 
that the rise in voter apathy comes 
from a sense of alienation, resulting 

in more Americans believing that 
their vote will not make a difference. 

Riechly says voter satisfaction 
might also be another cause of low 
voter turnout. “They like the direction 
our government is taking, and see no 
need to change it.” 

Frances Fox Piven, professor of 

political science at City University of 
New York (CUNY), and Richard A. 

Cloward of Columbia University’s 
School of Social Work say that al- 
though 63 percent of eligible Ameri- 
can voters register, only 88 percent of 
those actually vote. 

Most European democracies in- 
crease voter participation through 
methods of registration. France and 
Austria automatically register citi- 
zens when they turn 18; England has 
government- sponsored registration 
drives preceding all national elec- 
tions; in Italy, voting is compulsory. 
There are tangible benefits to in- 
creased registration. 

According to the Census Bureau, 
as reported in The Los Angeles 
Times, 88 percent of eligible voters 
who registered in 1984 made it to the 

voting booth. : 
Derek Shearer, director of Public 

Policy at Occidental College, listed in 
the Los Angeles Times five concrete 
improvements to increase political 
participation. Election Day registra- 
tion or Department of Motor Vehi- 
cles (DMV) registration, registration 
outreach programs, registering young 
voters, and consolidating elections. 

Maine, Minnesota and Wisconsin 

allow’ voters to register on election 
day, increasing voter participation by 
15-20 percent, according to the Cen- 
sus Bureau. Colorado allows voters to 
register to vote on their DMV regis- 
tration forms. 

Outreach programs are also receiv- 
ing support in a universal voter regis- 
tration bill sponsored by Senator 
Alan Cranston (D-CA). Cranston’s 
bill would provide grants for states 
and would allow mail-in registration 
for federal elections. 
Young voters are consistently the 

least likely to register, especially 
among minorities. However, once 
registered, they vote at the same rate 
as other age groups, according to the 
Census Bureau. 

Several California cities have expe- 
rienced success by consolidating lo- 
cal elections. Santa Barbara and 
Berkeley, distressed by turnouts aver- 
aging 10-15 percent of the electorate, 
moved local elections to the Novem- 
ber of even years, boosting voter 
turnout by 20 percent. 
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Tuesday, November 8, 1988     
Students to Fast for Oxfam 
Georgetown University’s chapter of Bread for the World, in cooperation 

with the Marriott Corporation, will sponsor the annual Oxfam America 
Fast Wednesday, Nov. 16, to raise money for the cause to fight world hun- 
ger. 

Students are encouraged to give up between one and three meals from the 
Marriott meal plan on that day, and Marriott will send those proceeds to 
the Oxfam organization. Sign-ups for the fast begin today through Thurs- 
day. 

Experts to Debate Latin Debt 
The Georgetown Overseas Development Society will sponsor a debate 

Wednesday, Nov. 9, at 7:30 p.m. in Intercultural Center room 103. Three ex- 
perts in the field will debate “Latin American Debt: Options for the Future” 
and examine proposals for both unilateral and multilateral aid. 

Black Ensemble to Perform 
The Black Theater Ensemble, a Georgetown student group premiering 

this fall, will give a brief performance tomorrow from 12:15 to 1:05 p.m. in 
the Leavey Program Room. Admission is free to the performance which is 

part of the Mid Day Arts Series. 

GUNS to Offer Career Lecture 
The School of Nursing is offering a free lecture on options in nurse mid- 

wifery Thursday, Nov. 10, at 1 p.m. in St. Mary’s Hall room 161. The lecture, 
which is open to the entire community, will cover the educational require- 
ments and career prospects in midwifery. 

  

  

MCAT 
GMAT 

- GRE 
LSAT 

Review courses 

__ (202) 362-0069 
  

  

  

              

ANAS LESS RE 
FANE NRE Seca 

Clinical Psychologist 
Medical Technologist 

Optometrist 
Pharmacist 

Physical Therapist 
Physician Assistant 

The Air Force can make 
you an attractive offer — out- 
standing compensation plus 
opportunities for professional 
development. You can have a 
challenging practice and time 
to spend with your family while 
you serve your country. Find out 
what the Air Force offers. Call 

MAJOR SUSAN CARLSON-GEER 
301-981-6648 

STATION-TO-STATION COLLECT 

  

    

  

  

    

  

  

INTERNATIONAL FOUNDATION 
OF HUMAN SCIENCES 

presents 

A Discussion of 
“Hobbes’ Invention of Human Rights” 

with 

Dr. Clifford Orwin 

Professor of Political Science 

at the University of Toronto 

Thursday, November 10, 1988 
3:00 p.m. 

Salon B, Leavey Center 

Students, Faculty, and Staff Are Welcome 
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Get Your Officially Licensed 

Hoya RadioCap 
- white hat with custom embroidered Hoya logo! 

- 100% cotton construction 
- one size fits all! 
- mini AM/FM radio with extendable rod antenna 
- place earphones in bill of cap when not in use 

  

  

  

Season Special $29.95 

  

    
Hoya RadioCap(s) @ $29.95 ca. 

Alsam Enterprises Ltd. 
P.O. Box 7467 

Alexandria, Virginia 22307 
Phone (703) 768-3664 

* Please include $2.00 for shipping with your check or money ofder. 
** VA residents include 4.5% sales tax.       

"Recently seen Without Logo for $39.95!"   from 

ALAM ENTERPRISES. LID. 

(Allow 2 - 3 Weeks for Delivery) 

- No time to shop? Your Holiday Gift problems are over! 

- The Hoya RadioCap is a Great Gift for the Holidays! 

- A New and Unique Gift for that hard-to-buy-for person! 

- Quantities are limited so order now while supplies last 

  
PRINT INFORMATION LEGIBLY   

  

(PLEASE INCLUDE YOUR APARTMENT NUMBER) 

Name 

Street 

City 

Telephone: Day 

Apt. No. 

State Zip     Evening 
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TRAVEL TO CENTRAL AMERICA DURING SEMESTER BREAK 

AND EARN CREDIT, TOO! 

GUATEMALA, NICARAGUA AND HONDURAS 

Join this educational seminar from December 28 to January 13, 

1989. Meet with government leaders, opposition parties, and 

average citizens. Talk to students and teachers in schools, visit 

a hospital, an agricultural project and much more! Examine the 

economic and political realities in this troubled region of great 

tension and need. Inquire about the human rights situation. 

Learn of U.S. foreign policy and its effect on the people. Explore 

possibilities for peace and justice. 
/ 

Total cost: $1675 roundtrip from Miami; deposit of $200 due by 

November 15. Tuition is extra. (Non-credit participants welcome, 

too!) 

For details write or call Pax World Foundation Friendship 

Tours, 4400 East West Highway, "Suite:2130; ‘Bethesda, MD 

20814, (301) 657-2440. :     
  

The Bicentennial Theater Festival you were waiting for is now here. 
Don’t miss the inaugural performance at the French Embassy start- 
ing November 11, 1988. 
The Meaning of Life -- Sex -- Love -- God -- Revolution 

(Detailed Synopsis of the Play)§ 
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Student Cast of 25 
New Age Music by 

CCTELLER 
ST BY 

  

LE FESTIVAL 

INTERCULTUREL 

DU BICENTENAIRE 

DE GEORGETOWN 

ise en scene de Roger-Daniel Bensky 

  

: ] Show dates: ; 

Nov. 11,:12, 13, 18, 19 at 3:15 p.m. 

and Nov. 9 at 1.30 pm... ! 

French Embassy 

4101 Reservoir Road   
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SBA Conference Names 
Leader of the Year 
  

by Chris Brown 
HOYA Staff Writer 

The School = of Business 
Adminstration named Anthony JF. 
O'Reilly “Business Leader of the 
Year” last weekend, highlighting the 
SBA Parents’ Weekend and 
Bicentennial conference “Global 
Business: Restructuring For The 
1990’s.” O'Reilly is chairman, presi- 
dent, and Chief Executive Officer 
(CEO) of HJ. Heinz Corporation. 

A number of other CEO’s and bus- 
iness dignitaries took part in six edu- 
cational sessions last Friday and Sat- 
urday. The sessions focused on the 
changes in global business strategies 
predicted for the 1990s. 

O'Reilly was awarded the Business 
Leader of the Year award Friday eve- 
ning before addressing a capacity 
crowd in the ICC Auditorium. He 
spoke to the audience on the impor- 
tance of communication in the inter- 
national marketplace and the adher- 
ence to every country’s traditions and 
customs when doing business. He 
emphasized the fact that although 
Heinz is considered an American 
company, approximately 35-40 
percent of its revenue is earned over- 

  

seas. 
The purpose of the global business 

conference, in celebration of George- 
town’s Bicentennial, was to bring to- 
gether experts on different aspects of 
global business to share their know- 
ledge on how the world of business is 
becoming one global market. 

The conference boasted top busi- 
ness executives ‘from around the 
world who participated in the six ses- 
sions Friday and Saturday. Michael 
J. Cook, CEO of Deloitte Haskins 

and Sells, a “Big Eight” accounting 
firm, and Charles E. Exley, CEO of 

NCR, spoke together in the first ses- 
sion. Both spoke of encountering dif- 
ferences in cultural environments 
and suggested ways in which their re- 
spective companies have dealt with 
these obstacles. : 

Other noted speakers during the 
conference included Donald Frey, 
ex-chairman and CEO of Bell & 
Howell Company, and John Eby, di- 
rector of public policy issues and bus- 
iness development for Ford Motor 
Company’s corporate strategy staff. 

Emphasis of the sessions ranged 
from management in different cul- 
tures and environments to the future 
of trade negotiations and world busi- 

   
Anthony O’Reilly. 

ness. 

SBA Dean Robert S. Parker ad- 
dressed the crowd of parents, stu- 
dents, and faculty on the future of the 
school. He began by stating that his 
goal when he became dean two years 
ago was to make the SBA one of the 
top international business schools. 

Parker said that Georgetown 
should take advantage of its location 
in national capitol to challenge the 
nation’s top undergraduate and grad- 
uate business schools. Parker ex- 
pressed his hope that eventually, all 
students in the SBA would have to 
pass an oral proficiency in a second 
language. 

Schedule Conflicts Delay Budget Boards 
  

by Alex Niven 

HOYA Assistant News Editor 
  

Problems in member appoint- 
ments and scheduling conflicts have 
hindered the progress of the Media 
Board, Performing Arts Advisory 
Council, and Volunteer Public Serv- 

ice Board, according to Director of 

Student Programs Penny Rue. 
Rue attributes the delays to the rel- 

ative newness of these advisory or- 
ganizations. The three boards first 
met last spring and were intended to 
replace the role of the Student Activi- 
ties Commission. The boards are to act 
as informed sources during the bud- 
get allocation process and mediators 
of disputes for campus groups that 
have common roles and needs. 

According to their charters, all 
three boards are designated to meet 
once a month. However, the Perform- 
ing Arts Advisory Board and the Vol- 
unteer Public Service Board have 
only met once this year. The Media 
Board has yet to meet. 

“We're seeing some growing 
pains,” Rue explained. “It will get 
easier as the boards develop a more 

c=" 

  

natural flow of communicatiof®” 

the Performing Arts Council, credits 

some of these scheduling problems to 
Bicentennial events and planning 
“It's different because of the 
Bicentennial year. Many faculty are. 
involved and very busy in planning 
for specific events, and don’t have a 
lot of time,” he said. 

However, Lignelli was very positive 
about the role of his board. “We've 
made good progress,” he said. “[With 
the Performing Arts Advisory Board] 
we plan to improve the health and 
climate of performing arts at George- 
town.” Lignelli said he had many 
ideas for the board to consider, in- 
cluding allocating funds for a central 
campus arts message board, or possi- 
bly funding for a portable set of 
theater lights. 

The boards have also faced some 
opposition, including the George- 
town University Student Assembly, 
which appoints the student represent- 
atives to these boards. “GUSA fought 
against the change [to create the 
boards two years ago|,” GUSA Presi- 
dent Mark Johnson (CAS ’89) said. 

“We _ anticipated problems of [the 
“groups] not meeting or overseeing, 

cording to Rue, several boardsihave? { comipared tothe clubs’ dayte'day-in- 
had problems convening due to con- 
flicts in the members’ schedules. 

Ron Lignelli, ex-officio member of 

  

     

teraction with the [Student Activities 
Commission]. ” 

Cesie Delve, director of the Volun- 

teer and Public Service Center and 
member of the Volunteer Public 
Service Board, said that her board is 
still- in the preliminary planning 
stages. She said that the board fo- 
cused on refining its constitution and 
a presentation on her department in 
their first meeting. However, Delve 
said she welcomed the board as “an 
opportunity to give a general prog- 
ram review to all campus public 
services. 

Phil Junker (SES 89), recently ap- 
pointed to the Media Board, said that 
his board still awaits the appoint- 
ment of one more member before it 
meets, and said that he was ready to 
“get the board going as soon as possi- 
ble.” 

Each board consists of four faculty 
members and three students, with 

Penny Rue and other administrative 
officials serving as ex-officio mem- 
bers. Lignelli said that this arrange- 
ment offers a unique opportunity for 
faculty to add their input into student 
activities. 

“There are a number of professors 
who are involved in the arts who do 
nof have a great role,” Lignelli said. 
This forum «gives the faculty a 
chance to air ideas. I also see it as 
more specific control over groups 
with like programs.” 
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SAC Reallocates Student Club Funds 
  

by Valerie Depies 
HOYA Staff Writer 
  

The Student Activities Commis- 
sion approved $3,461 in expenditures 
for the various student clubs that ap- 
plied for funds at the SAC 
reallocation meeting last Wednesday. 
The clubs had requested $23,056 

collectively. . 
SAC Chairman Joe Benik (SBA 

’89) described the seven hour meeting 
as successful, but several club repre- 

sentatives expressed dissatisfaction 
with the reallocation process. 

Georgetown Admissions Ambassa- 
dor Program (GAAP), which filed for 
$5,534, the largest reallocation re- 

quest, received no money, despite a 
motion by SAC cluster representative 
Adrian Delancy (SFS 91) to award 
half of their requested funds. The 
motion failed because of a “dispute 
over how GAAP is actually funded,” 
Delancy said. 

Benik said during last Wednes- 
day’s meeting that “GAAP is more 
appropriately under the auspices of 
the Office of Undergraduate Admis- 
sions.” 

“The problem is that our request 
was to get quite a bit of money and 
have a task force examine the rela- 
tionship between GAAP and the Ad- 
missions Office,” GAAP President 

Peter Englemaier (CAS ’89) said. “But 
the upper echelons of SAC and the 
head administrators want us out of 
SAC.” 

Englemaier said that he could un- 
derstand this trend due to the SAC’s 
limited funds, but added that the real 

issue is GAAP’s integrity as a student 
organization. 

Delancy said that a task force is be- 
ing established to iron out 

Student Pay 

miscommunications between GAAP, 

the SAC and the Office of Under- 

graduate Admissions and define the 
relationship between the groups. 

“The SAC didn’t communicate 
with us and I didn’t communicate 

with the proper authorities in the 
SAC,” Englemaier said. “I am hope- 
ful that we will work this out.” He 
said that the SAC will await the task 
force conclusion before recon- 
sidering allocation funds next semes- 
ter. 

The College Republicans received 
$668, while the College Democrats 
were allocated $126. SAC cluster rep- 
resentative Mark Shaheen (CAS 90) 
explained that the discrepency was 
due to a telephone, which the Repub- 
licans received on the condition that 
they will share it with GU Right to 
Life. 

Shaheen said that allocation is 
“completely decided on its own merit. 
There is no...partisanship.” 

Both the Blackboard, a new stu- 
dent publication of the Black Student 
Alliance, and The New Press were 

denied funds, although the BSA re- 
ceived funding for other projects. In 
addition, the College Democrats and 
College Republications were denied 
funding requests for each of their 
publications. “A committee shall be 
formed to investigate publications 
and their funding,” Benik said. 

Chelle Izzi, president of AIESEC, 
expressed dissastisfaction with the 
reallocation process. AIESEC was 
seeking $600 for a bi-regional confer- 
ence that they will sponsor on cam- 
pus next week. 
AIESEC had planned to charge 

conference guests a fee of $25, which, 
according to 1zzi, is above the $15 av- 

erage for these types of conferences. 

Rates 
To Increase Next Fall 
  

by Michael Stroka 
HOYA Staff Writer 
  

Student pay rates will increase by 
approximately 25 cents and the mini- 
mum wage will rise to $5 per hour 
starting September 1989, according to 
Director of Personnel Kenneth J. 
Cubitt. 

In a letter to administration offi- 
cials, Cubitt said the decision to in- 
crease rates was “based on our desire 
to place our student rates on a more 
competitive basis with off-campus 
employers who hire our students 
through the Financial Aid Employ- 
ment Referral Service.” 

According to Cubitt, three years 
ago the student minimum wage stood 
at $3.35 per hour, and was increased 
to $4.50 per hour after a comparison 

  

Half-Price 

    

study of area universities. 
The minimum wage at American, 

Catholic, Gallaudet ‘and George 
Washington universities currently 
stands at $3.90 per hour. George- 
town’s new increase is the second 
part of two-stage move to raise stu- 
dent wages, Cubitt said. The office 
raised the minimum wage to $4.73 per 
hour last November. 

The Office of Financial Aid was 
consulted about the increase as well 
as the university's vice presidents, the 
letter explained. According to 
Kenneth Ostberg, director of Finan- 
cial Aid, the rate increase was due, in 
part, to the university's increased ex- 
pectation. of self-help -finaneing by 
students in the financial aid pack- 
ages. 

Cubitt added that further rate in- 

Rail Drinks 

and Coronas 

DAK@ITA 
LIL ULSD EVE 

IPM—2AM 

$4 Admission 

$2 Admission 
with college ID 

Grandfather Clause Honored 

on Thursday nights 

ID Required 

The SAC “reasoned that we could 
raise our price to $30 [per person], but 
[since our prices are already higher 
than normal] this would have a nega- 
tive effect, and people wouldnt 
come,” 1zzi said. 

Izzi said SAC cannot know enough 
about all the different clubs to under- 
stand the implications of their bud- 
geting decisions. 

“I think we need a five-minute 
question and answer session, just to 
answer some of their questions” to 
avoid situations like this one, Izzi 
said. 

Another problem with the 
reallocation process, Izzi said, “is that 
the criteria for receiving funds 
weren’t put out until after the budgets 
were due. I understand that they did 
it so that clubs wouldn't fit their 
budgets’ to the criteria, but we didn’t 
know what they were looking for.” 

The SAC also denied additional 
funding to the academic councils. 

According to Kelly Auletta (SBA 89) 
who represents (all). the academic 

councils, this funding had already 
been allocated without the council 
treasurers’ knowledge. Auletta also 
said that the Office of Student 
Programs considers the academic 
councils part of their dean’s offices, 
and believes that they should receive 
funding from the Provost. 
Georgetown Emergency Response 

Medical Service also received $588 of 
the $1,008 it requested, and the 
Election = Commission received 
approval for $765, the entire sum of 

-its request. 
said the Election 

allocated funds 

Benik 

Commission was 

despite their deficit at the end of last 

year because “they need money to 
run the elections.” 

   
HOYA File Photo Kenneth Ostberg. 

  

creases in the near future would not 
be ‘ruled out. “The figures will be 
looked at every year and hopefully 
changed every year,” he said.       

    

1777 Columbia Road, NW 
in Adams Morgan 

near Woodley Park Metro 
202.265.6600 

DAKOTA endorses the rights of all Georgetown University students—to 

express themselves, to have fun, and to party at DAKOTA.   
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  SOPHOMORES! 

WORRIED ABOUT FINANCING YOUR EDUCATION? 
LOOKING FOR AN EXCITING, GUARANTEED CAREER? | KIDDER, PEABODY & CO. 

Then explore your opportunities with the Incor porated 

Naval ROTC Two Year Program 
cordially invites     

GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY SENIORS 

to attend a presentation on the two-year   
] | INVESTMENT BANKING 

ASSOCIATE INTERN PROGRAM 

Tuesday, November 8, 1988 

If you're interested in becoming a Navy or Marine Corps officer and ; 7:00 - 9:00 PH. 
you meet the following requirements: Leavy Center, Main Floor, Salon F 

- U.S. citizen 
- At least a 2.5 cumulative GPA | . Cocktail Reception to follow presentation. 

- Standing as a first semester junior Fall semester 1989 

then call for an appointment at The George Washington University NROTCU 

994-5880 

Ask for Lieutenant Johnson       
  

  

687-3200 
"The only number you will need the next time you arrange for 

a special visit of parents or friends for an enjoyable stay 
on campus. . . 

The Leavey Center's Guest House now provides 
deluxe overnight accommodations. There are 
146 guest rooms, including king bedded 
rooms and distinctive suites. 
Whether it’s for a mid-semester visit, Parents’ 

Weekend or Graduation, call early for 
reservations. We would look forward to having 

your guests with us for their next visit. 
For information or reservations, piease contact our 

Reservations Department (202) 687-3200 

    
     

  

Georgetown University 

Conference Center and Guest House 

in the Thomas and Dorothy Leavey Center 
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* The lowest student and youth international air fares 
e Scheduled airline tickets and charters 
e Eurailpasses issued on the spot 
e International student, youth, and teacher |.D. cards 
e Youth hostel passes 
e Information on study abroad, work abroad, and 

international voluntary service! 

1210 Potomac Street, NW 
Washington, D. C. 20007 

Hours: Monday-Friday 
10 am-6 pm. 

Tuesday, November 8, 1988 
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ANC Candidates Differ on Georgetown Issues 
continued from page 1 

ANC’s problems are solved through 
negotiation.” Bateman said that the 
current commission is “insular” and 
stressed the need for the ANC to 
reach out to its constituents. 

“I've been in this community for 8 
years,” said Bateman, “and I've seen 
problems persisting without much 
improvement. It’s time for a change.” 
She proposed an ANC newsletter and 
a questionnaire to promote better 
communication with residents. 

Both Kilpatrick and Espinel said 
they favor an 18-year-old drinking 
age, however Bateman said she 

would continue to support the cur- 
rent law, which raised the age to 21 in 

1987. According to Bateman, 
Kilpatrick has “taken a view that is 
not consistent with his constituents” 
and that his views “don’t fairly reflect 
the range of views of the community.” 

The candidates also differed on 
moving the annual Halloween 
festivities from Wisconsin Avenue 
and M Street. Bateman and 
Kilpatrick said they agree that the 
celebration should be moved out of 
the neighborhood for safety reasons. 
Espinel said she opposed the move, 
comparing the proposal to “moving 

  

Write News for The HOYA 
Call 687-3947 
  

Mardi Gras out of New Orleans.” 
The candidates are in agreement 

on the issue of crime in the area. All 
three support additional police foot 
patrols instead of patrol cars. All 
three also support the idea of a 
neighborhood “crimewatch,” which 
would organize neighborhood resi- 
dents against crime. 

The candidates expressed concern 
for maintaining the residential at- 
mosphere of Georgetown, and prom- 
ised to work with students who live 
off campus. 

Bateman said at the meeting that 
she would do what she could to an- 

swer all of the complaints and sug- 
gestions of the residents, but that to 
promise a response to all would be 
“unrealistic.” Kilpatrick disagreed. 

Following the announcement of 
the assembly endorsement, George- 
town University Student Association 
President Mark Johnson (CAS 89) 
said that he was pleased with the de- 
cision. Kilpatrick has shown a con- 
tinuing interest in students, according 
to Johnson. After the recent ANC 
meeting between students and resi- 
dents, Kilpatrick began work to es- 
tablish an ex-officio seat on the town 
council for a student, Johnson said. 

Corp to Participate In 
Volunteer Service Project 

  

Decorate your room, 

Union Station 

ATTENTION MOVIE LOVERS 
MOVIE POSTER SALE 

give them to friends. 
Contemporary films and autographed classics. 

Sat. Nov. 12 
12:00 - 7:30 p.m. 

AMC Theater 

PLUS All weekend enjoy $2.00 movies 
with 25¢ popcorn and sodas. 

(Check newspaper directory for movies and showtimes) 

  

by Lisa Ridgley 

Special to The HOYA 
  

The Corp is expanding its scope to 
help the community this month. Em- 
ployees of The Corp will participate 
in a volunteer service project in DC 
next Saturday, Nov. 12, according to 
Saxa Sundries’ General Manager, 
Paul Bryar (CAS 89), who is organiz- 
ing the project. 

Corp employees will renovate and 
repair rooms in the Christian Com- 
munity House for the elderly in 
downtown DC. Bryar said he expects 
at least 25 students to participate. 
Members of the Corp upper man- 

agement approached Cesie Delve, di- 
rector of the Volunteer and Public 
Services Center, to learn about the 

could be most useful doing project 
work in construction, according to 
Bryar. Over the summer, Corp em- 
ployees gained construction experi- 
ence while building the counters and 
shelves in their new Leavey Center 
spaces, Bryar said. 

Corp managers wanted to create an 

opportunity for the organization's 
150 employees to participate in a 
service project. Bryar said, “I can’t 
speak for the whole Corp, but I per- 
sonally feel that there's a certain obli- 
gation we have to the community.” 

“We'll see how it works this time. If 
it [is successful], we could make it a 
once a semester project,” said Bryar. 

Although the Corp initiated this 
project independently, the Commu- 
nity Action Coalition last week asked 202-337-6464 

A Travel Division of the Council on international Educational Exchange ____| 

*A4ll Proceeds to Benefit the American Film Institute different service options available. student organizations on campus to 
The organizers decided “that they help with service projects in DC.                 The Georgetown University Lecture Fund 

Presents 

“POLITICAL ISSUES OF 1988 AND BEYOND" 
LECTURE SERIES 

Randall. Robinsons Executive-Director.of Trans-Africa... Gh SGA ina 
i “South Africa’s Future” 

Tuesday, November 8 

7:30 p.m. in the ICC Auditorium 

  

  

Robert F. Kennedy Human Rights Award 
Recipient: Kenyan Politcal Activist, Gibson Kamau Kuria 
Tuesday, November 15 
10:15 a.m. in Gaston Hall 

Senator John Kerry (D-Mass) 
“The National Implications of International Drug Trafficking” a 
Wednesday, November 16 | EL 
7:30 p.m. in the ICC Auditorium § 

  Tuesday, November 29 

7:30 p.m. in Gaston Hall : 

  
Please call 687-1756 for more information 

The Georgetown University Lecture Fund 1988-89 Members 

Tim King 
Chairman 

Kathleen Gormley Kevin Krause 
Meredith Birrittella Ashley Henry 
Marianela Peralta Paul Ritacco 
Rob Wimbash 

Dean Claire Z. Carey 
Faculty Advisor 

Jason Wolf  
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Homeward Bound 

In a better world, students and professors would meet af- 

ter classes and continue the discussion of the issues that 

had been raised during the class periods. The university 

setting would be a bastion of true learning as only the inter- 

action of minds can provide. 

This interaction occurs all too rarely at Georgetown. Pro- 

fessors are too busy trying to beat the beltway traffic and get 

home. Students are interested more often in the pursuit of 

high grades to help them in their glorious dash for the al- 

mighty dollar. 
The university is currently considering, as part of its five- 

year plan, the conversion of the properties that are current- 

ly student housing under the Investment Properties banner 

into housing for professors and university staff. Part of this 

would include the renovation of the properties and the 

~ gradual displacement of students to other residences either 

on or off campus. 
While this would not immediately change students atti- 

tudes, it would make the university more of a community. 

The professors would come to look at Georgetown more as 

their home than simply their job. This would make Dean 

of Student Affairs Jack DeGioia’s plan to make George- 

town more like the residential colleges of Yale and Rice, 

among others, a potential reality. 

The plan also addresses one of the major faculty griev- 

ances--namely, the lack of available housing nearby. In 

fact, the houses that are now a part of Investment 

Properites would provide an attractive incentive for 

prosepctive faculty and staff if it were offered as one of the 

benefits of coming to Georgetown. 

The plan might go a long way in improving faculty-stu- 

dent relations, but there are a number of concerns that 

must be addressed. Since the plan would lead to the remov- 

al of some housing for students, reasonable alternatives for 

students must be provided. If the current on-campus hous- 

ing situation is not able to handle the overflow, and space 

requirements do not allow for the building of additional 

dormitories or apartments, then more students will have to 

live off-campus. 

Since potentially more students will be living off-cam- 

pus, the university needs to address some of the issues that 

have been neglected. Student safety, university-community 

relations, and the possibility of unscrupulous landlords 

“ripping off” students will all be more pressing concerns if 

the plan is implemented. The university also needs to plan 

real, constructive alternatives to address these problems.   
  

  

The HOYA 
will next publish: 

Tugs. Nov. 15 

Fri. Nov. 18 

Tues. Nov. 22 

Happy Veterans Day!     
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Anthony Fonzo 

Viewpoint 

  

Singing Those Sad Marriott Center Blues 
Georgetown Lost its Student Center to Marriott Through Apathy and Negligence 

What if we give it away-- 
REM 

Not with a bang, but a whimper? 
TSS. Eliot 

So now all of a sudden Georgetown 
students are complaining about the 
Leavey Center and the fact that 
Marriott owns it? What a bunch of 
hypocritical slobs we are. Or, in the 
words of REM, “what noisy cats are 

we?” Where was all of this concern 
last year and the year before when the 
plans for the Marriott Center were 
being discussed? Who spoke out 
then? 

Where were all of the SFS’ers who 
aspire to be great diplomats while 
Marriott was negotiating the most 
lopsided agreement ever conceived 
right under their very noses? Did any 
of them fight for the interests of the 
students? In the future, many of them 
will no doubt become diplomats and 
politicians and there is certainly a 
lesson in diplomacy to be learned 
here. After all, Marriott had no trou- 

ble promoting its own ends and se- 
curing an agreement that gives them 
more satisfaction than the Soviets 
would get from a U.S. unilateral dis- 
armament. 

If our brethren in the School of 
Foreign Service let us down, surely 

those aggressive business students 
hoping to one day become CEO’s 
were on their guard against Marriott’s 
hostile takeover, right? Not even 

close. Marriott bought out a control- 
ling interest in our student center 
without the students voicing so much 
as a whimper. Thus, it appears that 
Marriott could teach the Business 
School students something about 
their future lives as well. 

The College of Arts and Sciences is 
filled to the rim with future lawyers, 

so naturally these astute young legal 
minds vehemently protested the im- 
moral "and" unjust” way in ‘which 

Marriott denied our right/'to a'student 
lounge. Sadly, this also was not the 
case. Future lawyers take note, for 

Marriott certainly had its share of 
lawyers on hand to pour over the 
lease and construction contract with 
a microscope. | 
How about the School of Lan- 

  

guages and Linguistics? All of those 
students who are so well versed in the 
art of communication must have 
understood the true meaning of 
Marriotts’s continued reassurance 
that the student center would be ours, 
no? Or perhaps these future linguists 
were busy fighting to convey the stu- 
dents’ demands and wishes to the ad- 
ministration? Say it isn’t so, not Ling 
Lang too!? It is clear that Marriott 
and the administration speak the 
same language, so perhaps there is a 
lesson in all of this for linguistics stu- 
dents too. 

The one group that has not let us 
down is the nursing students. At least 
they have remained true to their tal- 
ents and goals. Through it all they 
have been there to help pump the dis- 
gusting slop from our stomachs and 
lower our high blood pressure 
brought on by the outrage of losing 
our student center to Marriott. The 
nursing students realize that the way 
Marriott Center came into being is 
enough to make anyone sick. 

What have we learned from this? 
‘The lessons seem plain and rather 
profound. We have all been so busy 
striving to be some future person, ei- 
ther a lawyer, diplomat, business- 
man, linguist or nurse, that we have 

let the present slip away. The 
Marriott Center was not erected over- 
night with a bang like some George- 
town version of the Berlin Wall. No, it 

was in the planning for years and 
completed without so much as a 
whimper from an apathetic student 
body. 

In the real world, the world of 

Marriott, the world we are sheltered 

from by college, such apathy is 
unfeasable and deadly. Can a corpo- 
ration head ignore his company and 
allow it to be taken over while he 
worries about: futures profits? -Can: a: 
lawyer lose his present case because; 
he is looking ahead to a future part- 
nership in the firm? Can a diplomat 
sign a disadvantageous treaty be- 
cause he is preoccupied with dreams 
of a promotion? I think not. The real 
world does not work that way. All of 
these people would be held accounta- 
ble for their negligence, just as we 
must be held accountable for ours. 

This is the lesson we should learn 
from the Marriott Center. 

So wake up Georgetown, and real- 
ize that it is only through apathy and 
negligence that our traditions are be- 
ing razed as Marriott's hold over this 
campus is strengthened. Indeed, 
REM’s words wax prophetic -- we 
have given it away. Maybe someday 
the students of Georgetown will care 
enough to get it back. 

And another thing: Healy Howl 
took place the Sunday before Hallow- 
een at midnight. Did any of you hear 
it? The traditional revelry and 
screaming was barely audible, as only 

Andrew Montalbano 

about 50 people showed up. In the 
deafening silence that pervades this 
campus, another tradition dies an 
unmourned death, like the Center 

Pub, Healy Basement, unified gradu- 

ations and Healy Circle. At this rate, 
there will soon be more dead tradi- 
tions on this campus than there are 
gravestones. And it is we who allow 
them to die! 

I was there for Healy Howl, 
screaming like a banshee. I hope that 
I woke some of you up. 
  

Anthony Fonzo is a senior in the Col- 
lege of Arts and Science. 

  

Students dropping our of college 
is a reality, yet people often wonder 
why one would give up the best four 
years of his life for something differ- 
ent. Society does not realize that 
some people do not belong in col- 
lege, no matter how smart they are. 
It seems as if from birth we are 
judged by our grades. 

Iam a freshman in the School of 
Business Administration and I've 
decided that I don’t belong at 
Georgetown. I am not dropping out 
because I dislike Georgetown. Rath- 
er, I am not ready for the pressure 
that accompanies a college educa- 
tion. I would rather go to college lat- 
er in life. Nor am I dropping out be- 
cause of grades, drugs or disciplina- 
ry problems. Rather, I do not want 
to waste four years of my life and a 
large part of my parents income. 

Society views college dropouts 
much in the same way it views ho- 
mosexuals. That is. society recog- 
nizes that they exist, but somehow 

. views them as inferior..So breaking 
‘the news to my parents will be dev- 
astatinig!to me aswell ds’ them. T love 
my parents dearly, but'I have to do 
what is right, even if they hold other 
views. “My child is going to George- 
town” has been echoing through my 
ears for the past six months. “My 
son dropped out of Georgetown to 
go and work in Las Vegas will be   screaming 

1 

through my parents’ 
  

Letters to the Editor 

Dropping Out Does Not 
‘Make One A Failure 

minds for the rest of my life. Seeing 
my relatives on the holidays will be 
the most difficult problem I will 
face. I will be shunned by my 
friends and family because they will 
think of me as a failure. 

But the most important thing is 
that I will be able to wake up in the 
morning and look at myself and see 
a success. 

I enjoy gambling. My life-long 
dream was and always will be to be 
a dealer, and eventually a manager 
of a casino. I am not a compulsive 
gambler, but one who loves sports, 
exitement and wants to spend his 
life living on the edge; better yet, liv- 
ing day by day. My life seems too 
easy in that I can do whatever I wish 
and still make as much money as I 
want. Perhaps I am one of the few 
who put so little value on money. As 
long as I have enought money to 
survive and live comfortably, I am 

happy. 
I don’t know a soul west of New 

York, which is what makes my jour- 
ney so incredible. To my friends, I 
ar thé new Holden Caufield. But 
unlike Holden; Lam a very happy 
person who knows what he wants in 
life, so let it be. In a month from 

now, I hope that I will be able to 

look in the mirror and say that “I 
made the right decision.” 

Andrew Montalbano recently left 
Georgetown.   

  

Not All Seniors Want Unified Graduation 
  

To the editor: 
A unified graduation? This much 

discussed issue has resurfaced, this 
time at the Senior Forum held last 

Wednesday in Gaston Hall. 

It was apparent that the organizers 
of the forum were operating under 
the assumption that there is a consen- 
sus in the senior class in favor of a 

Playboy Pictorial 
Dehumanizes 
  

To the editor: 
In the Nov. 1 issue of The HOYA, a 

viewpoint entitled “Rejoice Hoyas 
For the Bunnies Are Coming” sought 
to defend the upcoming Georgetown 
Playboy pictorial. The writers pose 
the question: “Please, please tell us 
what is so wrong about a few voluptu- 
ous women showing off their admira- 
ble attributes?” In order to under- 
stand what is wrong with this “show- 
ing off” it is necessary to make several 
assumptions. 

These assumptions are not 
unreasonable; they are even evident. 
Human beings are different from ani- 
mals in kind as well as degree. The 
specifying difference is an immortal 
soul which is the root of all personal 
action. Most normal people give at 
least tacit acknowlegement to these 
assumptions when they choose to 
care for children before pets or to 
help the infirm even when the sick 
person is unable to offer recompense. 
A person is an end in itself and can 
never be a means to an end. Or, to ex- 
press the same truth in a different 
way, the value of a person resides in 
what it is and not in its usefulness. 

In providing photographs of a na- 
ked woman to millions of people, 
Playboy emphatically denies the 
personhood of the woman and en- 
courages other people to view her as a 
body to be used and discarded. Play- 
boy’s readers are not solicitous for the 
welfare of the woman who is pic- 
tured. They would sacrifice nothing 
for her sake, least of all the pleasure 
they could obtain from her use. They 
frame their attitude toward her image 
moved only by a consuming selfish- 

ness, never by a sincere or tender 
love. Indeed, a true love for her would 
recoil at her display as so much meat 
before the uncaring eyes of millions. 

Perhaps there are some who would 
reply that a woman may actually 
wish to be used and discarded. Such a 
desire on a woman's part would in no 
way change her status as a person. 
And in presenting herself as an object 
to be used she does violence to her 
nature just as surely as the maga- 
zines’ publishers. Her agreement 
compounds rather than alleviates the 
problem. 

Joseph McCleary 
GRD 89 

  

Corn Writes 
On Growth 
Of GUMC 

To the editor: 
I read your Oct. 21 editorial on the 

Medical Center with interest and ap- 
preciation. You were accurate in por- 
traying the situation with which we 
are trying to make changes. 

  

Milton Corn, MD 

Dean, School of Medicine 

unified graduation. In our opinion, it 
is not clear that this consensus exists. 

. The forum should have been an 

occation to discuss all sides of the is- 

sue. Instead, it provided an opportu- 
nity for those supporting a unified 
graduation to vocalize their opinion 
without seriously considering differ- 
ing views. A show of hands was taken 
for those supporting a unified cere- 
mony. The vote was deemed unani- 
mous, yet it was not. When this was 
brought to the attention of the 
committtee, by a student favoring 
separate ceremonies, her point was 

disregarded. 
While those who favor separate 

ceremonies, ourselves included, have * 

perhaps not been as vocal as they 
could have been, we believe that the 

committee should not make prema- 
ture assumptions regarding the views 
of the senior class. It may be that the 
vocal minority does not speak for the 
silent majority. 

We recognize our student leaders’ 
commitment to representing the in- 
terests of our class. Thus we urge 
them to determine where the true sen- 
timents of the class lie on this issue. 
We also urge the Class of 1989, most 
of whom failed to attend Wednes- 
day’s meeting, to make themselves 
heard and to cooperate with the 
commitee’s efforts in this matter. 

Margaret Gilligan SLL'89 
Julie Spratt SFS ’89 
Cathy Eslinger SFS ’89 
Eileen Sposato SFS 89 
Nancy O'Connor SFS'89 
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Packing up the U-haul. 
Chris Thompson 

CAS90 

  

by Frank Recchia 
Special to the HOYA 
  

“Excuse me, Mr. President,” shouts 

ABC White House correspondent 
Sam Donaldson at President Ronald 
Reagan as he walks out of the White 
House Press Room. Donaldson’s ag- 
gressive style has made him the most 
well-known journalist of the elite 
White House Press Corp. 

Whether shouting questions 
through bullhorns or riding aboard 
Air Force One, the journalists who 
cover the executive beat are 
inextricably linked in the public 
mind to the President himself. As 
permanent fixtures of the modern 
presidency, they bask in the aura of 
the executive office and seem to par- 

  

  

Today is the day to decide between the two. 

take somehow in its awesome power. 
It is for this reason that many White 
House correspondents become high- 
paid TV celebrities with one foot in 
journalism and the other in show 
business. 
Tom Brokaw and Dan Rather, two 

of America’s most successful and 
highly paid newsmen, first rose to 
prominence as network White House 
correspondents in the 70s. Others, 
like Donaldson and Helen Thomas 
of UPL, have remained at the White 
House despite seven-figure offers 
from news organizations hoping to 
capitalize on their status as media 
legends. 

With intensive coverage, legendary 
members of the corps often become 
known for their personalities as well 

  

oto by John Toolan 
  

An Early Night Fight 
Robinson Gives Some Helpful Tips 

For Watching the Election Returns 
  

by David Wehner 
' HOYA Features Editor 
  

Once every four years, people 
across America get. a chance, to. sit 

: back and watch: the democratic pro- 

: cess unfold before their eyes. It's etec- 
| tion night, a cmdial time! for our 

country and a good excuse to spend 
time watching television, eating 
snack food, and rooting for favorite 

candidates. But in 1988, there might 
not be any time to speculate, because 

the it looks like George Bush might 
win early on. 
Many polls have given Bush at 

‘least a solid 6 percent lead" over 
Michael Dukakis and indicate that 
he will dominate in electoral votes. 
With this huge margin, the election 
could be as predictable and 
uneventful as in 1984. “Watch the re- 
turns with someone you love, because 

love will be more romantic than elec- 
tion night 1988,” said Prof. Michael 

Robinson of the government depart- 
ment. . 

Robinson, an avid watcher of pres- 
idential elections, says he has a few 
suggestions for students to stay on top 
of the election returns and a few to 
make election night more enjoyable. 

The time to tune into the network 
coverage will be the early evening. 
“Tune in by 5 p.m., it will be over by 
6:15. If you wait until 7 you might 
have missed it,” said Robinson. 

The extensive exit polling by the 
media provides fast, reliable predic- 
tions of the outcome. “The networks 
now have the capability to call any 
state by 1 p.m.,” explained Robinson. 

Bush has a solid lead over Michael 
Dukakis going into the election, and 
many expect a clear Bush victory ear- 
ly in the evening. Students planning 
to watch the election “should buy 
their beer early and order their pizza 
by 4 p.m.” to be prepared to catch the 
early predictions, said Robinson. 

The election is not over yet. There 
is a chance for good late night excite- 
‘ment if Dukakis can win several key 

First, I would say a prayer. 

    

states. “If by any chance, Dukakis 
should carry New York, Connecticut, 

and Michigan, which is something 
we will know by 7 or 8 at the latest, 
one. could conceivably think about an 
upset. Then, one might want to stay 
upslate;7-said: Robinson: “IH-Dukakis 
does not take all three 'of those states, 
it is a certainty that he has lost the 
election,” he emphasized. 

While watching the returns, every 
student whether Republican or Dem- 
ocrat can enjoy the process. Bush 
fans should be able to relish victory 
as the returns roll in late in the eve- 
ning. Those rooting for Dukakis can 
cling to their televisions late into the 
night hoping for an unforeseen, 
unexpected pro-Dukakis grassroots 
movement to suddenly Sweep across 
the West. 

To fuel the excitement, viewers 

should stock up on chips, soda, and 
some beer. “I always recommend, es- 
pecially for events as important as 
election night, foods that contain 
high concentrations of starch and 
sugar,” said Robinson. 

“My own favorite, an American 
traditon, is the Hostess cream-filled 
cupcake, either the chocolate or the 
orange-filled,” he suggested. “Bush 
wimp-voters might want to consume 
an enormous amount of Twinkies.” 

Students might not want to party 
too much. Robinson cautioned his 
students not to overindulge in alco- 
hol. “My students are expected to be 
back in class Wednesday sufficiently 
sober to practice the following one- 
line joke: Vice-President J. Danforth 
Quayle,” he said. 

Dukakis’ chances are bleak. Late 
last week it looked as though nothing 
short of a total collapse of the stock 
market could cause a Dukakis upset, 
according to Robinson. 

Dukakis needs to start thinking 
about what to do tomorrow if he is 
not the president-elect. “He's going to 
go on a long vacation. It’s one of the 
oldest traditions in American poli- 
tics,” said Robinson. 

    

   Tom Foley 
CAS90 

am J.EK. 

as journalistic style. 
In a telephone interview in 1987, 

President Carter * commented = that 
Donaldson was “as much a source of 
aggravation as he was entertain- 
ment.” The aggravation, of course, 
stemmed from Donaldson’s resolve 
to pin Carter on the inflation issue, 
while the correspondents eccentric 
personality provided the entertain- 
ment. 
Famed for his ready wit, dogged 

determination and industrial vocal 
chords, Donaldson often proved an 
amusing sideshow to the presidential 
entourage. “If the presidency were a 
royal court, Sam [Donaldson] would 
be the fool,” said former Secretary of 
State Alexander Haig. 

Often, however, it is the President 

who plays the fool to Donaldson and 
his colleagues including Bill Plante 
of CBS, Chris Wallace of NBC, and 

Frank Sesno of CNN. Armed with 
point-blank, hard-hitting questions, 

they often embarrass the Chief Exec- 
utive by catching him off guard. 
Reagan, consequently, has ushered in 
the era of the infrequent press confer- 
ence, thereby acknowledging the 
power of the White House Press 
Corp 
- ‘ABC Nightline host Ted Koppel 

put it, the presidency may be the bul- 
ly pulpit, but the reporters who cover 
it are no patsies. 

Nonetheless, executive correspon- 

dents have enjoyed a solid rapport 
with the White House since the Ford 
administration, which sought to re- 

pair the damage done by Nixon's in- 
ordinate suspicion of the corps. “It 
profits both parties to achieve a pro- 
fessional harmony amongst each oth- 
er,” said Thomas. 

Often, however, these influential 
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J ournalists Become Celebrities as Presidential Gadtlies 
Inside the White House, the Press Corps and President Have an Unstable Relationship 

The White House served as the proving ground for some of today’s top journalists. : 

  

Photo by Elizabeth Hutter 
  

journalists are charged with being Behind the Scenes 
liberally biased and impugning the : 
President’s character to boost their 
ratings. “Each White House corre- 
spondent is held to the highest jour- 
nalistic standards of accuracy and 
neutrality by her news organization 
and her contract; any breech of these 
standards can easily ruin a reporter. 
After all, we are, by virtue of our pow- 
er, just as scrutinized as the Presi- 
dent,” said Sheila Cast of ABC News. 

The press corps actually operates 
out of the White House with offices 
for different news services. The larger 
networks have spacious offices on the 
same floor as the press room. The 
smaller new services have rooms in 
the basement. 

White House security checks the 
identity of visitors through a thick 
bullet-proof window, and a scanning 

  

  

  

  
ACADEMIA NUTS 

device in the guardhouse ensures that 

  

no guests are carrying weapons, ac- 
cording to Sesno. 

The press room itself is smaller 
than it looks on television, and 
occupies the space that had once 
been John F. Kennedy's swimming 
pool. Select reporters are assigned of- 
ficial seats bearing brass nameplates. 
Sure enough, front and center, there 

is one that reads “Sam Donaldson”. 
continued on page 8 

  

    

Mr. Postpone’s Evil Plot to Stamp Out Democracy 
Max Postpone, the manager of 

Hoya Station, should be executed 
5 for treason! We! Gould either hang 
him, electrocute him, or ‘drag him 
‘though ‘thie ‘streets’ of! ‘Washington 
behind a GUTS bus. But! ‘regardless 
of the method, Mr. Postpone must 
be punished for his efforts to under- 
mine the United States government. 

As evidence of Postpone’s crime 
against our nation, I present the fol- 
lowing case. Even though the names 
have been changed to protect the 
accused, the story is true. 

Friday, I was in Hoya Station, 
waiting in line to buy a stamp. 
Ahead of me, a student was arguing 
with Mr. Postpone, holding an ab- 
sentee ballot in his hand. 

“My God,” the student said, “it’s 

already Friday. My ballot has to get 
to Missouri before Tuesday. Do you 
think it’s going to make it?” 

“I don’t know,” Postpone said, 
“It's almost 5 p.m. You shouldn't 
have waited so long.” 

“Waited?” the student said angri- 
ly. “I just got the ballot today! I sent 
away for it in September... It was 
postmarked over a week ago... I 
can’t believe you guys kept it de- 
layed here so long.” 

“It will get there,” Postpone said. 
I havent called Missouri to 

check, but I would guess that the 
student’s ballot never made it. Be- 
cause of Mr. Postpone, the student’s 

vote was never counted. Because of 
Mr. Postpone, 
denied his Constitutional right to 
have his hand in his own govern- 
ance. 

That's not the worst of it. Person- 
ally, I know of at least three other 

students who lost their chance to 
vote because their absentee ballots 
got mired in Hoya station. 

Think about it. Most Georgetown 
students are from out of state. A vast 

that student was 

  

  

majority say they intend to vote. A 
solid percentage of these will want 
to vote in their home states. Hun- 
dreds of Georgetown students prob-. 
ably sent away for absentee ballots. 

An unsettling thought springs to 
mind. Tomorrow morning, after it is 
all over, after the next President of 

the United States has been chosen, 
how many Georgetown University 
students will open up their mail 
boxes to find their ballots arrived 
too late? How many votes will have 
been lost because of Hoya Station? 

As we all know, this is not the first 

time that our mail service has been 
rotten. We all know horror stories. 
Freshman year, a friend of mine 
paid $30 to express mail a surprise 
birthday present to me. The pack- 
age made it to Georgetown in about 
12 hours, arriving on the morning of 

  
my v birthday fogs Station, howev- 
er, did not see fit to notify me of the 
package until three weeks later. Ac- 
tually, it never notified me. I only 
found out that the present existed 
when I came across my name while 
browsing through the package 
book: 

Losing absentee ballots, of 
course, is much worse than misplac- 

ing birthday presents. Losing bal- 
lots is not merely inconvenient, it is 
unpatriotic and subversive. What if 
some of the students who were 
denied their ballots were from 
swing states? I can just see it now. 
Dukakis loses Michigan because a 
ballot got stuck to the bottom of a 
postman’s shoe and ended up in the 
men’s room at Good Guys. Texas 
down the drain because the crucial 
vote fell between a pile of Residence 

Life pamphlets from last year, yet 
undelivered. Ballots for Ohio and 
Pennsylvania smothered beneath a 
pile Sf vintuee 1983 LLBean cata- 

X Togues: 1 

Ptinishimenth If dhe election turns 
out to be a landslide, perhaps we 
should be easy on Mr. Postpone. He 
tossed a wrench in the machinery of 
our democracy, yes, but if nothing 
really happens, a little ridicule 
should be enough. 

But, let’s suppose it’s a close race. 
Let’s suppose Dukakis loses by, say, 
a nose. 

In that case, no mercy for Mr. 
Postpone. We follow our four point 
plan. 

1. Dukakis uses his Harvard Law 
degree to litigate Mr. Postpone into 
a bloody, lifeless mass. 

2. We convince the Postmaster 
General to deliver Mr. Postpones’s 
remaining paychecks through cam- 
pus mail. He won’t see a dime for 
months, then he will get Novem- 
ber’s check in August. 

3. We starve Mr. Postpone for six 
weeks, then’ wave a hot 
Booeymonger’s sandwich in front of 
his nose. When he grabs for it, we 
shove the sandwich in a Copley 
P.O. box, give him the wrong com- 
bination, and watch him struggle 
with the lock for hours. 

4. We never give Mr. Postpone the 
sandwich. Instead, we make him eat 
all of the brownies, cookies and rice 
crispy squares that our mothers sent 
us freshmen year. Now long since 
stale, these treats are still rattling 

around the post office somewhere. 
But, regardless of the outcome in 

the election, we should do some- 

thing. At the very least, we must fire 
Postpone and hire Posthaste. 

This week's ‘Academia Nuts” was 

written by Tom Pelton.     

I'd just be thinking, maybe I 

pity that I just lost. 

   

   

     

  

Jeff Travers 
CASI 

    

    

  

Paul Moore 

CAS’90 

Do you want a Rolo? 

   
Carlos Sole 

SFS’90 

Campus Opinion / Q: If you were Dan Quayle, what would you be doing tonight? 

Telling Paula Parkinson that 
she should go out with me out of I would have to get my diapers 

changed from excitement. 

   

  

Brad Macomber 

CAS’90 

Compiled by Elizabeth Hutter 

and David Wehner 

    Trying to get rid of my wife and 
getting the best looking woman I 
could find. 

Peter Ghavami 

GRD 
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Features 
Psychedelic Relic Shepherds Voters to 

continued from page 1 

body” continues to address. “The 
reason to endorse Nobody is phe- 
nomenal at this point,” Gravy said. 

Gravy speculates that The Wash- 
ington Post’s editorial board agrees 
with him, since the newspaper last 
week endorsed nobody. Also, he 
quipped, Republican presidential 
candidate George Bush gave his en- 
dorsement at the beginning of his 
campaign when he said “Nobody's 
perfect.” 

The Nobody for President cam- 
paign is attempting to increase voter 
turnout with their fourth national 
election tour which meshes political 
satire with rock and roll. Combining 
their message with entertainment, the 
entourage features a sixties- throw- 
back stage production which in- 
cludes Gravy and rock band The Vi- 
cious Hippies. 

. The group wants to curtail low vot- 

er turnout and to improve the quality 
of candidates by convincing apathet- 
ic voters to go to the polls. Gravy and 
the 13 other Nobody campaigners 
sent in their absentee ballots by ex- 
press mail yesterday. Gravy con- 
fessed that he did vote for someone. 

With voter turnout estimated below 
50 percent since 1976,“Nobody” has 
won the presidency in the last four 
elections. 

“We tell people ‘Apathy sucks,” 
Gravy said. “But they should still 
keep the spirit of positive creative an- 
archy in their hearts.” 
“Maybe ‘none of the above’ should 

be on the ballot. Maybe no one 
should be president,” Gravy pro- 
posed. Such a choice would at least 
alert the nation to overwhelming vot- 
er dissatisfaction which might war- 
rant a new election. “As it is now, we 
can’t say no to either of these two 
bozos. We've been forced into a nega- 

  

tive voting situation for the lesser of 
two evils.” 

The Nobody for President cam- 
paign started with the 1976 election. 
Prior to that, Gravy was involved in 
the 1972 campaign endorsing “Rock” 
for president and “Roll” for vice pres- 
ident. “We have our own secret serv- 
ice, our own publicity manager. We're 
just a big extended family,” said 
Walter, Nobody's Official Money 
Commissioner, who goes by only one 
name. 

Gravy is best known for his ap- 
pearance as Master of Ceremonies at 
the Woodstock festival in 1969 where 
he said,“What we have in mind is 
breakfast in bed for 400,000 people.” 

“I'm 52. I'm a psychedelic relic,” 
Gravy said adding that he thinks the 
activism which was celebrated in the 
1960s ‘is still around. “People are 
starting to get to the bottom of their 
second BMW and finding it want- 

Press Corps Creates News in a Flash 
continued from page 7 

Upstairs, Marlin Fitzwater, the 
Presidential spokesman, has his of- 
fice. A White House staff member sat 
reading a magazine which had Larry 

Speakes, Fitzwater’s predecessor, on 
the cover. He turned and delivered a 
press corps joke: “What's Larry 
Speakes’ new job? The spokesman for 
Isuzu.” 

A familiar voice revealed that the 
Oval Office was only a few feet away 
from Fitzwater’s office. “Well, have a 
good weekend,” President Reagan 
said as he disappeared out of the 
door and proceeded to the Family 
Quarters by way of the Rose Garden. 

In the President’s absence, a red 
velvet rope hangs symbolically in the 
doorway, restricting access to “every- 
one but Nancy,” as one Secret Service 

officer put it. 

Breaking a Story 

From their offices, the correspon- 
dents not only cover Presidential 

press conferences but also stories re- 
lating to executive policy. During the 
Persian Gulf conflict, Sesno hurried- 
ly pulled together a story for CNN on 
the President's changes in the rules of 

engagement. His efforts exemplify the 
lightning speed of today’s journalism. 

The CNN office is not much bigger 
than a closet, spilling over with 
books, documents, and press releases. 
Sesno was sitting at his computer ter- 
minal with a black phone on either 
ear. The small television bolted to the 
wall was tuned to “CNN Daywatch,” 
which flashed footage of the crisis in 
the Persian Gulf. Sesno stared eager- 
ly at the fax machine in the corner as 
it slowly produced a New York Times 
article about American Navy vessels 
conducting “war exercises’ in that ex- 
plosive region. 

Unlike the three major networks, 
Sesno explained, CNN does not have 
a spacious press booth on the ground 
floor. 

“It is some consolation, however, 

that we don’t occupy one of those,” he 
said, pointing to a row of windowless 
booths the size of shower stalls. 

It was Friday and the president had 
just left, so the whole floor was empty. 
A call came through from the CNN 
Washington bureau on Massachu- 
setts Avenue. Rumor had it that the 
President was changing the rules of 
engagement in the Persian Gulf. 

Over the next two hours, Sesno put 

the story together from scratch and 
prepared his “standup”, a short seg- 
ment in which he would sum up the 
story and draw his conclusions. As he 
typed the text into the computer, call 
after call came in from his contacts 
around Washington. : 

At 7:30 p.m., he slipped into a re- 
cording booth and transmitted the 

text of his story directly to the Wash- 
ington bureau. There, a technician 
would mix his voice with Persian 
Gulf file footage. Then, the final 
product would be mixed with his 
standup. 

Because “CNN Evening News” 
runs two-hours later than the network 
news, appearing at eight rather than 
six, Sesno’s story would be “exclu- 

sive.” 
With 25 minutes to air-time, Sesno 

rushed outside where a camera crew 
was waiting to film the standup. 

“Let's get this right the first time, 
Frank, or we'll have to do it live at 
eight,” said one of the cameramen. 
The lights were switched on, and 
Sesno, racing the clock, aced the 
standup in a single take. That night, 
Sesno had the lead story. 

“Still,” he mused, “I don’t make 
Donaldson’s salary.”     

  

   

       
   

the Polls 
ing. 

Early in the 1960s, Gravy helped to 
form Hog Farm, a commune founded 
in New Mexico, which has since 
moved to San Francisco. In between 
election years, the community is sus- 
tained by the income from a tele- 
phone answering service. 

During the summer, Gravy and a 
number of other performers run a cir- 
cus and performing arts camp for 
children who are disabled, abused, or 
homeless. “Camp Winnarainbow” is 

sponsored, by, among others, the 

Grateful Dead. Gravy is excited 

about future plans to aid the 

homeless. He points to a benefit con- 

cert scheduled for November 26 in 

New York City that will feature a star- 
studded cast including David Crosby 
and Graham Nash of Crosby, Stills, 

and Nash. Co-sponsored by the 

SEVA Foundation, the benefit will 

also include appearances by William 

Dafoe, Susan Sarandon, and Alan 

Ginsberg. 

Photo by Eugen 

Wavy Gravy takes his candidate all the way to the White House. 
  

    

EDITORIAL 
EXPERTISE 

Develop it as calendar editor of a 
metro-area monthly in Northwest. 
Work hard, move up. If you've got the 
tools — organization and a superb 
command of English — you can build 
a career. 

Recreation News 
965-6962 
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INSTANT CREDIT 

Call for Details     

Floppy Drives 

Exclusive Offer AVAILABLE Only At These Locations. 

puterland 
LANHAM, MD 

    

8841 Annapolis Rd. 

(301) 577-8883 

WORD SPELLING CHECKER. OUTLINE 

ORGANIZER. APPOINTMENT BOOK. 

“TO-DO” LIST. ADDRESS BOOK. 
SPREADSHEET compatible with Lotus 
1-2-3 files. DATABASE compatible with 
D Base II files. GRAPHS and CHARTS. 

COMMUNICATION Software 

B Fast Epson LX-800 Matrix Printer with 
Cable Produces Crisp. Clear Papers 

ANNAPOLIS. MD 
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— THEREARETWOSIDESTO 
BECOMING A NURSE IN THE ARMY. 

And they're both repre- 
sented by the insignia you wear 

| as a member of the Army Nurse 
Corps. The caduceus on the left 
means you re part of a health care 
system in which educational and 
career advancement are the rule, 
not the exception. The gold bar i 

on the right means you command respect as an Army officer. If you're 
earning a BSN, write: Army Nurse Opportunities, P.O. Box 7713, 
Clifton, NJ 07015. Or call toll free 1-800-USA-ARMY. 

ARMY NURSE CORPS. BE ALLYOU CAN BE. 

   

  

    

  

    
  

  

CHAMPION * LE COQ SPORTIF x NORTH FACE * FLEXITARD 

SPECIAL SALE 
THE 

NORTH 
FACER 

SKI JACKETS 
shells, ski-jackets and mountain parkas 

$95 - $285 
NOW HALF PRICE! 

With this ad only 
Offer expires November 30, 1988. 

LAYERS 
OF GEORGETOWN 

Activewear For Active People ¢ 3269 M Street, N.W 337-6666 
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      MISTRAL * VUARNET * IZOD * DANCE FRANCE x REEBOK 
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The Hoya volleyball team upended perennial Big East rivals Villanova and Seton 
Hall last week. 

HOYA 
Classifieds 

PRO-LIFE PREGNANCY AID 
CENTER in NW DC looking to 
hire ASSISTANT DIRECTOR to 
manage office & coordinate client 
intake, counseling, and follow-up. 
20 hr/week: 12-4 p.m. Mon-Fri. Sal- 
ary $8,000/yr. MSW or RN pre- 
ferred, BA required. Call Michelle 
Brott at 4383-7008. 

  

  

WATERBED, KINGSIZE. baffle 
matress, electronic heater, sheets, 

wood frame, new condition, $150. 

Brian. 337-7474, 564-3907. 
  

*79 FIAT 2000 CONY, red, 76,000 

miles. Looks good, runs good. Has 
new canvas top: Also tias hard top. 
Must sell--moving.$2,200. 687-4373 
w) or 549-0161 (h). 

  Photo by Eugene Sloan 

Volleyball Team Downs Two Big East Foes 
  

by Chris Brown 
HOYA Assistant Sports Editor 
  

The Georgetown volleyball team 
defeated Villanova and Seton Hall, 
completing their Big East regular sea- 
son play last weekend. With three 
non-conference matches left before 
the start of the Big East Tournament, 
the Hoyas have posted a 20-10 record. 

Georgetown slipped by Villanova 
Saturday 14-16, 15-6, 9-15, 15-1, 15-7. 
The Hoyas started strong, jumping 
out to a 14-7 lead. The Wildcats 
gained momentum and stormed back 
to took the first game 16-14, running 
off nine straight points. 

“We arrived there fifteen minutes 
late. That was part of it,” said Head 
Coach Nila Toribio-Straka. “We were 
ahead 14-7 but lost. They [Villanova] 
were playing real well.” 

In the second game, Georgetown 
again jumped out ahead early but 
managed to keep the pressure on to 
win 15-6. The team recorded 21 kills 

during the game while only commit- 
ting four errors for an excellent attack 
percentage of .370. 

“After the second game [Villanova] 
held a high school serving competi- 
tion in the middle of the match. We 
lost the momentum,” said Toribio- 

Straka. After the ten-minute break, 

the Hoyas came out stale, resulting in 
the 15-9 loss. 

Toribio-Straka, in reference to be- 

ing down two games to one, said, 
URIS 

  

PLANE TICKETS TO BOSTON-- 
Thanksgiving Break. Leave Wash- 
ington National 8 p.m., Nov. 22, re- 
turn 5:30 p.m. Nov. 27. $199. Call for 
more details 232-1162. 

SWAMI TOMMY Metaphysical 
Information Service. *Astrology, 
Numerology, Biorhythms, I-Ching. 
*20 Different Personal Reports 
from $15. Consultations, Parties. 
Gift Certificates. Student Specials, 
MC VISA (301) 898-5180. 

  

  

ADOPTION--Loving couple, un- 
able to have children, seeking to 
adopt. We can pay your legal and 
medical expenses. Call Gary and 
Toni Collect (703) 765-4594 or write 
to us at P.O. Box 830., Alexandria, 
Virginia 22306. 
  

ART STUDENTS-Would you like 
to Li pany to learn a new craft? One 

APARTMENT AVAILABLE in 3- 
bedroom Crystal City complex. 
Laundry, A/C, pool & sundeck, val- 
et, general store, security & door- 
man, Metro, fully furnished, balco- 
ny, kitchen with microwave. $340/ 
mo includes utilities & cable TV. 
Charles Albert 979-8744. Available 
immediately. 
  

EMPLOYMENT 
Public Relation/Marketing position 
available immediately for 

upcoming promotion on campus. 
Organizational skills essential. Re- 
muneration up to $1000. Mr. Gra- 
ham, 527-1220. 

  

OPPORTUNITY IN THE TRAVEL 
INDUSTRY. The #1 college tour 
operator is looking for an efficient, 
responsible, and organized campus 

i ISpuesentatiye to market a Spring 
reak trip on campus. Earn free 

ation. sr ge And good commissions while 
a message for = at 347- 
2000. 

gaining great business experience. 

“You know if you don’t win this one 
you're out of it. We just blew them off 
the court.” Georgetown pulled togeth- 
er and trampled the Wildcats 15-1. 
The game was so short that the Hoyas 
needed only 19 service attacks, win- 

ning ten of them with one error for a 
474 attack percentage. 

The fifth and final game was also 
all Georgetown as the Hoyas jumped 
out to an early lead and cruised to a 
15-7 victory. 
“Cathy [Taylor] hit really well, and 

Michelle [Docharty] played really 
good defense,” said Toribio-Straka, 

, who cited a team effort as responsible 
for the win. Taylor led the team by far 
in attacks attempted and successful 
attempts as she won the point on 25 
of her 60 hits. “Julie [Beiter] was our 
ace server against Villanova,” said 
Toribio-Straka. Beiter served eight 
aces to lead the team. Tina Schneider 

also added four service aces with only 
two errors. 

Georgetown’s match with Seton 
Hall the following day proved to be 
much easier than the Villanova con- 
test. The Hoyas dominated from the 
start, beating the Pirates in three 
games 15-1, 15-10, 15-8. However, 

Toribio-Straka was forced to miss the 
game when she was hit in the eye by a 
volleyball and her hard contact lense 
shattered. She was treated on the spot 
and taken to the hospital following 
the game. 

Toribio-Straka said she will be fine 

For more information call 1-800- 
999-4300. 
  

ADOPTION 
We are a loving, childless couple 
who want to adopt a baby. We can 
help with expenses. Call (collect) 
Bets and Fred at 703-550-0238. 

HEALTHY MALES WANTED as 
semen donors: Help infertile coup- 
les. Confidentiality ensured. Ethnic 
diversity desirable, ages 18 to 35, ex- 
cellent compensation. Contact the 
Genetics & IVF Institute, Fairfax, 
VA. 698-7355. 

  

SKIERS--Intercollegiate Ski Fest 
’89. Killington VT, Jan 1-6, 8-13, 15- 
20. $274. 1-800-872-4766. 

  

VAST, VARIED EXPERIENCE-- 
Typing, word-processing, editing, 
re-write. Papers, articles, books, dis- 
sertations, resumes, cover letters, le- 
gal. Student discount. Ballston area. 
Joan: (703) 527-2151. 

  

Tuesday, November 8, 1988 

and ready to go before the Big East 
Tournament in a week and a half. 
“It’s untimely, but what can you do?,” 
she said. 

The Hoyas quickly jumped out to a 
14-0 lead while Toribio- Straka was. 

being treated. The Pirates managed 
one point before falling to defeat, 15- 
1. The team was successful on half of 
its 22 attack attempts while commit- 
ting only two errors for an attack per- 
centage of .409. 

The match was wrapped up in the 
final two sets, 15-10 and 15-8. George- 
town did not attack particularly well 
as a team, compiling a percentage 
only slightly above .200. Of 72 attacks, 
the team was successful on 26 and 
committed 10 errors in the process. 

Taylor, Docharty, and Beiter led 
the way offensively for the Hoyas, ac- 
counting for over half of the offense. 

  
i 

      

    

   

The Georgetown swim teams opened their 1988-89 seasons last week- 
end with meets at Villanova. The men’s team, coming off the most suc- 
cessful season in its history, fell to the Wildcats, 143-90. Bob Hyer led the 
way with two second-place finishes, in one and three meter diving. The 
women’s squad participated in a double dual meet, falling to Eastern 
Michigan, 173-125, and losing to Villanova 172-118. 

The HOYA. Page 9 

Sports 

Beiter again led the team in service 
aces with four of the team’s 12. 

Schneider was probably the team’s 
most consistent player on the week- 
end, playing the “quarterback” posi- 
tion of the team, setter. She attempted 
214 sets over the two-day period and 
also had seven kills. More important- 
ly, Schneider recorded seven aces and 
was the team leader in digs with 38 
for the two games. : 

“I was really pleased with how our 
team played,” said Toribio-Straka. 
Georgetown ran its winning streak to 
three with three matches left to play. 

The Hoyas’ final home match of 
the season will be played tomorrow 
night in McDonough Arena at 8:30 
p.m. The game, against Loyola-Balti- 
more, will be the final home match 
for four seniors: Taylor, Docharty, 
Beiter, and Susan Slade. 

  

BICYCLE PANIERS for handle bar 

and rear kirtland. new condition. 

$100. Brian. 337-7474. 564-3907. 

EARN FREE TRIP AND CASH! 
Majot Tour Promoter needs sales 
representatives. Stone Balloon 

Travel 1-800-525-8267. 

WATERBED, KINGSIZE. baffle 

matress. electronic heater, sheets. 
wood frame. new condition. $150. 

Brian. 337-7474. 564-3907. 

  

  

PROMOTION ASSISTANT/PART 
TIME. Wed. and/or Thurs. 11-7. 
Work with DC's most exciting event 
marketing agency. Gain great expe- 
rience while having fun. Call Terrie 
at 293-3115. 

    

        

   
  

HANG FLIERS AROUND CAM- 
PUS. Flexible hours. Monica. 
(E)337-2016. (D) 528-7100. 

  

  

  

FRIENDSHIP BARRERSHOP 

REGULAR HAIRCUT 

$7 with coupon 
Offer good Tuesday-Thursday 

Open 8 a.m. - 6 p.m. : 

3711 Newark St; NW. 550 sition 
Just North of Cathedral at Wisconsin & Newark       

  

  

BRAXTON ASSOCIATES 

An international management consulting firm 

specializing in corporate strategy 

- Would like to discuss with you 
opportunities for 

Bachelor's Degree candidates 
to join the Braxton professional staff 

as Research Associates 

BRAXTON ASSOCIATES 
A Division of Touche Ross and Co. 

200 State Street, Boston, Massachusetts 02109 
(617) 439-7100 

Boston London Paris Los Angeles 

  
An information session will be held 

Wednesday, November 9, 1988 
in Salon F of the Leavey Student Center 

from 7 to 9 p.m. 

  — s——     

STUDENTS! 

Time is Running Out! 
Only 6 Days Remain to Get 

Your Season Basketball Tickets. 

Join the 1500 plus who will see 
The Hoyas in Action. 

Tickets on Sale 
At the Sports Promotion Office 

2nd Floor McDonough 

687-2449 
or 

687-2370 

  

  

      

 



  

  

B
E
 

e
e
 

ak
i 

  

Vol 70, No. 16 

Scott Scesney. 

   

  

The GU defense, which shut down Catholic’s Drew Komlo (above), was unable to do the same to St. John’s quarterback 

GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY, WASHINGTON, D.C. 

  

  

Beaudoin, Fagan Fall in First Round 
  

Women’s Tennis Team Plays at ITCAs 
  

by Johnson Ongking 
HOYA Staff Writer 
  

The Georgetown women’s tennis 
team ended its fall season last week- 
end with two of its players taking part 
in the 1988 Intercollegiate Tennis 
Coaches Association (ITCA) North- 
east Regional held this past weekend 
at the University of Pennsylvania. 

The tournament focused on indi- 
vidual contests rather than the usual 
team competitions that comprise the 
Hoyas’ regular season and featured 
the best women tennis players in Di- 
vision I schools between Maine and 

Virginia. 
Two members of the Hoya team 

took part, but both drew very tough 
draws and were defeated in the first 

round of singles competition. Senior . 
captain Lynne Fagan found herself 
matched up with Patricia Rodriguez, 

. the number one player in Richmond, 

and lost 6-3,6-2. Sophomore Kristen 
~ Beaudoin, who drew Laurie Schiflet, 
Virginia Tech's number one player 
who was also ranked number thirteen 
in the region last year, played well be- 
fore bowing, 6-4,7-5. Head coach 
Rich Bausch could only lament, “I 
wish they hadn’t had such tough 
draws.” 

He also pointed out another fac- 
tor:“The team hasn’t played since the 
Big East [tournament] so it was pretty 
tough for them.” Beaudoin shared his 
view, “We ended our season two or 
three weeks ago, while they were in 

GU Sailors 
End Year 
With ACCs 

by Karl Hente 
HOYA Assistant Sports Editor 

  

  

The Georgetown sailing team com- 
pleted its most successful fall season 
in its history last weekend as it com- 
peted in three different regattas. The 
best performance was turned in by 
the women’s squad, which finished 
ninth out of 12 teams at the Women’s 
Atlantic Coast Championships 
(ACC) held at Brown University. 

The Hoya men’s varsity team com- 
peted at Navy in its first Atlantic 
Coast Championship in 20 seasons, 
where it placed 14th out of 14 teams, a 
finish not too disappointing consid- 
ering that all 13 schools which fin- 
ished ahead of GU are ranked in the 
top 20 nationally. 

Georgetown also hosted the annual 
Tom Curtis Memorial Regatta on the 
Potomac River. Despite having sent 
their best sailors to Navy for the 
ACCs, the Hoyas still managed a 
fourth- place finish in a regatta 
marked by heavy rain and shifty 
winds. 

In the regatta in Rhode Island, the 
Georgetown women, ranked 14th in 
the nation, led by skipper Amy Blum 
and crew Maisie Fritz, who finished 
seventh in A Division, defeated such 
Eastern powers as Boston College 
and Connecticut College in the pro- 
cess. 

Coach Greg Jordan was ecstatic 
about the women’s performance. 
“Their racing was tremendous,” he 

said afterward. “They beat some real- 
ly strong schools. With this perform- 
ance, they could move up from 14th, 
but the rankings which take this race 
into account won't- come out for 
another couple of weeks. We'll have 
to wait and see.” 

Despite finishing last in the ACC 

the middle of their seasons. I just 
wasn’t sharp or mentally prepared. I 
was a little off and missed a lot of 
easy shots and that made the differ- 
ence.” 

But Fagan and Beaudoin came 
back and teamed up for an impres- 
sive doubles performance. In the first 
round, they drew George Washing- 
ton’s top tandem of Pam Harrison 
and Dina Sylvester, a team they had 
beaten in three sets before. Beaudoin 
felt that having to face them once 
more created “some extra pressure,” 

but it certainly wasn’t evident as they 
handled the pair in straight sets this 
time around, 7-6,6-1. But then they 

had to contend with the duo of Pam 
Fearon and Lynn Cucuru of Rutgers, 
the second-ranked doubles team of 
the tournament, and fell 6-1, 6-3. 

Nevertheless, Bausch expressed 

satisfaction with the team’s perform- 
ance. “Overall, we had some pretty 
tough draws, but they played really 
well. I was really happy with their 
doubles performance.” He added that 
the doubles team might have an out- 
side chance of a NCAA ranking with 
their performance. 

The tournament had no bearing on 
the Hoyas’ fall season record, which 

remains at 3-4 overall, with a fourth 

place finish in the Big East. They now 
get ready for the coming spring sea- 
son. “We're looking forward to the 
spring, and we know what we have to 
work on. Hopefully we’ll be a better 
team then.” Bausch said. Beaudoin 
added, “We're very excited about [the 
spring season.]” 

The Hoya men’s tennis team takes 
its turn as it competes in the ITCA 
Eastern regional at Princeton next 
weekend. 

  

Swimming (at American) 

(at Princeton) 

Volleyball at UVA Tournament 

Invitational 

(New Canaan, Conn.)   

UPCOMING EVENTS 

Men's Tennis at ITCA Northeast Regional 

Volleyball vs. Loyola (at Mc Donough) 

Golf at College of Charleston Kiawah Island 

Cross Country at ECAC/IC4A, District II 

Nov. 8 

Nov. 9-12 

Nov. 9 

Nov. 11 

Now. 11-12 

Nov. 12-13     

  
regatta at Navy, Jordan said he was 
pleased with his team’s performance. 
“It was just an honor to be there. We 
were hoping to beat a few teams, but 
it was tough considering that every- 
body else was ranked in the top 20. 
Everyone on the water was extraordi- 
nary.” 

The best races for the Hoyas were 
sailed by Paul Donovan, who fin- 
ished with fifth and ninth place 
finishes, and Ken Corsig, who placed 

sixth and ninth in his two races. 
“I'm not disappointed,” Jordan 

said, “We sent the best team we had, 

‘but everyone else was stronger. We're 
probably not top 20 caliber just yet.” 

In the Tom Curtis regatta, the 
Hoyas could not repeat last year’s 
fine performance, in which they won 
the title. Boston University won this 
year’s edition in a tiebreaker over 
Navy. Nevertheless, several sailors 
turned in strong races, despite the ad- 
verse weather conditions. 

In A Division, Paul Martino and 

Ryan Knoll combined for two con- 
secutive first-place finishes in the first 
two races of the day. Chris Randolph 
raced with Bob Driscoll and Joseph 
Downs in B Division, where they av- 
eraged third and fourth place finishes 
throughout the weekend. : 

“It was a really fluky regatta. The 
races were held under some of the 
trickiest conditions I've ever sailed in 
[on the Potomac],” said Martino. 
“Normally, the wind blows westward 
down the river. On Sunday, the wind 

was literally blowing out of Rosslyn. 
The conditions took away any home 
team advantage we may have had.” 

“The bullets [first-place finishes] 
felt great, though,” he said. “In the 

first race, we got off to a great start, 
which is about 90 per cent of the race. 
We didn’t get off so well in the second 
race, but we came back at the end to 
win.” 

Georgetown finished only three 
points out of third place. The race for 
third came down to the final race of 
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Gridders Fall to Redmen, 31-6 
  

by Gene Wang 
HOVYA Staff Writer 
  

The Georgetown football team’s 
hopes for a playoff berth were dealt a 
crippling blow this weekend as the 
Hoyas fell to the St. John’s Redmen 
31-6 in New York. The loss may have 
cost the Hoyas a postseason berth in 
the NCAA Division III South, which 

would mark the second year in a row 
that GU has been eliminated from 

playoff contention in the final game. 
Nevertheless, the Hoyas’ 6-2 record 

was the team’s best since 1978, when 

they finished seventh in the ECAC 
Lambert Bowl rankings. : 

Although the loss would seem to be 
a damper on an otherwise solid sea- 
son, Head Coach Scotty Glacken of- 
fered thoughts to the contrary. 

“|The game] was not a downer,” 
Glacken said Sunday morning. “Not 
many teams have won ten of their last 
12 games, [so] I don’t consider the 
game a down note at all.” 

Leading the way for the Hoyas in 
the game was senior quarterback 
Matt Zebrowski. In his final game at 
Georgetown, Zebrowski completed 
23 of 42 passes for 211 yards and the 
team’s lone touchdown. The perform- 
ance was one of the best of 
Zebrowski'’s illustrious career at GU, 
considering the strength of the 
Redmen defense, which sacked him 

four times for a total loss of 22 yards. 
Zebrowski completed passes to 

eight different receivers on the after- 
noon, including junior Greg Adami, 
who caught the only touchdown for 
the Hoyas. The score came in the 

third quarter with a little under five 
minutes remaining. 

Leading the team in receptions, 
however, was senior Ray Ficca. He 
hauled in five passes for 47 yards, but 

was sidelined for much of the contest 
with an ankle injury, one of many on 
the day for Georgetown. 

Glacken suggested that injuries 
contributed to the Hoya loss. 

“I don’t like to point to injuries [for 
the loss],” said Glacken. “But if you 
look at the situation we were in, it was 
a matter of us just not having enough 
people to put in the game.” 

The most notable of the George- 
town injuries was All-American 
tailback Dean Lowry, who tore knee 
ligaments toward the end of the victo- 
ry over Johns Hopkins two weeks 
ago. His absence hurt the rushing at- 
tack, as GU could muster only a mere 
43'yards on the ground for the day on 
39 carries. 

Besides the loss of Ficca, defensive 
back Stu Muller and special teams 
member Miles Manks were also 
felled by injuries in the game. 

Defensively, the Hoyas could not 
contain the St. John’s rushing attack. 
Once they grabbed the lead, the 
Redmen ball control offense used up 
much of the clock, keeping 
Zebrowski off the field. Runs of eight 
and 48 yards produced touchdowns 
for St. John’s. 

Quarterback Scott Scesney, who 

completed seven of 17 passes for 122 
yards and one touchdown, passed his 
way into the Redmen record books, 

becoming the team’s all-time yardage 
leader with 4,404 yards. 

In the losing effort, defensive tackle 

Dave Rubino, linebacker Joe 
Pecoraro, and defensive back Mike 

Sotirhos all had solid performances, 
Glacken said. 

Although the loss may have 
knocked the Hoyas out of playoff 

. contention, there were many positive 
aspects which exemplify the success 

Playoff Hopes Still Alive, 
  

by Molly Solomon 
HOYA Staff Writer ~~ ¢ 
  

The Georgetown football team still 
has a chance to make the playoffs, 

“despite Tosing to St. John's Saturday 
in its final regular season game. 

Georgetown (6-2) has an outside * 
shot at being picked for the ECAC 
Division III playoffs. The team is in 
contention with four other schools 
for one of two spots in the regional 
postseason games. 

“Even though we originally 
thought we were out of it,” said Sports 
Information Director Steve Blake, 
“the wins and losses of the past week 
still leave us in consideration for pos- 
sible ECAC play.” 

The Hoyas will be notified of a bid 
on Nov. 13 or 14, following this week- 

end’s football games. 

Photo by Eugene Sloan 

The Georgetown sailing team overcame high winds and heavy rain to place fourth in the Tom Curtis Memorial Regatta. 

the weekend, against Princeton, but 

the Hoyas fell just short, as the Tigers’ 
boat edged out the GU entry. 

One crucial race on Sunday, which 

could have clinched third place for 
the Hoyas, was affected by the wind, 

as Martino explained afterward. 

“We were ahead the entire race,” he 

said. “Suddenly the wind shifted 180 
degrees, throwing us off course. We 
could do absolutely nothing about it 
and finished fourth.” 

This fall, the Hoya sailing team has 

raced in an incredible 27 regattas in 
ten weekends. Jordan has been en- 
thusiastic about his squad’s perform- 
ances, in which the women garnered 
a top 20 ranking and the varsity team 
qualified for the ACCs. 

“We've definitely come a long way 
this year,” said Jordan. “I ‘never 
dreamed we'd get this far so soon. We 
should get even stronger in the 
spring.” 

Fordham _ vs. 

Competing with Georgetown for 
the invitation are Fordham (8- 1), 
Trenton State” (8-1), Fairleigh 
Dickinson at Madison (6-1) and 
Muhlenberg (7-2). : 

ey matchups that will make or 
break the Hoyas’ chances pit 

: CW. Post and 
Muhlenberg vs. Moravian this-week- 
end. Moravian is tied for fourth in the 
Division III regional rankings. 

The ECAC playoff game will be 
held Nov. 19 at a site to be deter- 
mined. Georgetown would bid to host 
a playoff game if invited to play, ac- 
cording to Blake. 

Georgetown had NCAA 
postseason ambitions until the team 
traveled to New York and ran into a 
hot St. John’s quarterback and multi- 
ple injuries to key players. 

that the team has had this season. 
In Division III, for example, the 

Hoyas boast two players ranked in 
the top fifteen in statistics at their re- 
spective positions. They can claim 
Sotirhos as the country’s 14th leading 
interceptor, and offensively, Lowry, 
who finished as the all-time leading 
ground gainer at Georgetown, ranks 
tenth in yardage among Division III 
runners. : 

As the season ends, the coaching 
staff must look for new leadership as 
the senior class, probably the finest 
ever to play under Glacken, gradu- 
ates several players, including Lowry, 
Ficca, Pecoraro, Zebrowski, tight end 

Jim O'Connor, and defensive end Joe 
Cronin. 

The immediate impact of losing 
Lowry may seem the most pressing, 
but Glacken also sees the loss of his 
quarterback as being just as detri- 
mental. 

“Matt’s responsible for a great 
portion of our team’s success this sea- 
son,” said Glacken. “He’s certainly 
one of the best small college quarter- 
backs around.” 

Overall, the success of the 1988 
Hoya football squad has surpassed 

most expectations. Despite having 
turned the team around from a losing 
program three years ago, to this year’s 
6-2 edition, Glacken is reluctant to 

take much credit. He said, however, 

that he thinks that expectations may 
have been too high as the playoffs ap- 
proached. 
“Now that we have a winner here,” 

he said, “maybe the campus is expect- 
ing a little too much from the team. I 
mean now they [the student body] are 
expecting us to go out and get a win 
every Saturday. Maybe they've been 
spoiled by our success.” 

But Barely 
The top four teams in each region- 

al division qualify for the NCAA 
playoffs. Georgetown was 
mathematically eliminated from 
NCAA consideration with the loss to 
St. John’s. The ECACs remained a 
possibility as several teams lost last 
weekend and wound up with three 
losses on. their record. 
"The last time a Georgetown foot- 
ball team played in a postseason 
game was in 1949 when the program 
was in Division I That year, the 

Hoyas lost in the Sun Bowl to Texas 
Western, 33- 20. 

If invited to the ECAC playoffs, the 
1988 Georgetown team would be try- 
ing to become the first Hoya team to 
win in postseason play. Georgetown 
has an overall record of 0-2 in bowl 
appearances. 

Soccer Team Eliminated 
From Big East Tourney 
  

by Mike Carlowicz 
HOYA Staff Writer 
  

The Seton Hall Pirates upended 
the Georgetown soccer team Satur- 
day, winning 2-0 and ending the 
Hoyas’ quest for the Big East title. 
The Hoyas’ final record for 1988 is 
12-7-1, the best soccer record in GU 

history. 
In a well-played match, Seton Hall 

got an early goal and played tight 
defense, before adding an insurance 

goal in the second half for the 2-0 vic- 
tory. At only 8:10 into the first half, 

Peter Martishak scored the only goal 
the Pirates would need. Martishak 
took a 30-yard cross pass from Ian 

Hennessey on the right side and 
headed the ball into the left corner of 
the Georgetown goal from five yards 
out. Georgetown Head Coach Keith 
Tabatznik conceded, “It was a superb 

goal.” 
The Hoya defense tightened up fol- 

lowing the goal, but it was already too 
late. Tabatznik said, “We were a bit 
nervous in the first half. I was glad to 
see, though, that we played a shaky 
first half and still kept them to only 
that goal.” 

The back-breaking goal came at 
69:21. Seton Hall's Mike O'Neill 
crossed to Hennessey for a goal 
which was tipped, but could not be 
reached, by Hoya goalie Bryan 
Gowdy. Tabatznik said, “It was a 

fluke goal. The ball hit off the back of 
someone’s head [Hennessey’s], and 
no one really knew what happened. It 
really took some of the steam out of 
our game.” 

In the contest, Seton Hall outshot 
Georgetown 13-5, while holding a 6-3 

advantage in corner kicks. Gowdy 
made four saves in the match, while 

the Pirates’ Ray Purdon needed to 
make only two saves for the shoutout. 

“I was very happy with our play- 
ers,” said Tabatznik. “We didn’t give 

up [after the second goal]. Wesman- 
aged to get some of our best chances 
of the game after Hennessey’s goal. 
We can all feel very proud. We went 

_ there [to Connecticut] to win and 
came away a little disappointed. But 
we are very happy with our season.” 

For the tournament, John Janenda 

and Andy Hoffman were named to 
the all-Big East Tournament team. 
Tabatznik said, “This was the best 

game of Janenda’s career. It was a 
nice way for him to finish up.” 

A highlight of the weekend came 
on Friday night at the Big East Ban- 
quet when David Barron was named 
South Division Freshman of the 
Year. Barron finished the year with 
ten goals, including two game win- 
ners, and four assists. Barron led the 

team in scoring with his ten goals and 
24 points, overall. He also was the 
third leading scorer in the Big East 
and seventh in the South Atlantic Re- 
gion of the NCAA. 

The other freshman star for the 
Hoyas this season was Gowdy. In 12 
regular season games, he compiled a 
remarkable 0.67 goals against aver- 
age, the fourth best in the South At- 
lantic region. Gowdy tallied six shut- 
outs for the season, and the Hoyas 
amassed an 8-4-1 record with him in 
the nets. 

Seton Hall went on to win its third 
consecutive Big East soccer title. The 
Pirates (15-3-0) defeated the Connect- 
icut Huskies on Sunday, 4-2, after 

trailing 2-0 early in the game. The 
Huskies reached the finals by beating 
Syracuse 3-1 on Saturday. 

Nationally, both Connecticut and 
Seton Hall have received bids to the 
NCAA Tournament. The Huskies 
play Boston University, with the win- 
ner to face Indiana. The Pirates re- 
ceived a first round bye, and will face 
the winner of the game between 
Adelphi and Brooklyn. 

   
  

    

 


